
STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES

THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 23, 1933

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE

ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10:30 a.m., pursuant to adjournment on
yesterday, in room no. 301 of the Senate Office Building, Senator
Duncan U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Gore (substitute for
Barkley), Adams (proxy for Costigan), Couzens, Townsend, and
Goldsborough (substitute for Norbeck).

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius
Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee; and
Frank J. Meehan, statistician to the committee; Alfred E. Mudge,
Julian L. Hagen, and C. Horace Tuttle, of Rushmore, Bisbee &
Stern, also William Dean Embree, of Milbank, Tweed, Hope &
Webb, counsel representing The Chase National Bank and the Chase
Corporation; Saul E. Rogers, counsel representing Harley L. Clarke;
Murry C. Becker, counsel representing William Fox.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order. You may
proceed, Mr. Pecora.

TESTIMONY OF HARLEY L. CLARKE—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Clarke
Mr. CLARKE (interposing). Mr. Pecora, might I at this time present

those two checks that you requested yesterday ?
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. CLARKE. Here are the originals for your inspection.
Mr. ROGERS. Mr. Pecora, Mr. Clarke having shown you the original

checks, might I now show you these photostats and have them sub-
stituted for the original checks for the purpose of your record, so
that we might have the originals returned to us?

Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now, Mr. Clarke, do you recall that in the
course of the examination of Mr. Dodge yesterday, testimony was
introduced with respect to a telephone conversation it was claimed
you had with Harry L. Stuart on April 8, 1930, of which you made
a certain memorandum?

Mr. CLARKE. HOW was that?
Mr. PECORA. NO ; this was not a telephone conversation. I t was a

conversation that you had in your office with Stuart. And in the
course of that conversation the f olowing colloquy occurred between
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you and Mr. Stuart, according to the memorandum you made of such
conversation:

STUART. 1 have been out on the end of a springboard and told to jump off.
CLARKE. What do you mean?
STTTABT. WeU, for one thing, Blumenthal and Greenfield knew what was

going on and I didn't.
CLARKE. Well, if they got any information they didn't get it from me. If you

want to play ball with me you tell me what you have on me, and if you have
anything on me I will come clean with you.

What did you mean by that statement to Stuart, Mr. Clarke ?
Mr. CLARKE. Simply that Mr. Stuart stated to me he felt that he

had stepped aside with Mr. John Otterson in their endeavor to
purchase the Fox Film: Co. from Mr. William Fox, and permitted
me to do so. Mr. Fox came to me and said he wished to sell his
company, that he had finished with his endeavor to finance it with
certain bankers and Mr. Stuart. Mr. Stuart had a preferential
contract for the financing of Fox films, and there was every wish and
endeavor on my part to carry out that preferential contract if he
could do the financing. In fact, it was imperative that some one
do it after the purchase was made. Mr. Stuart felt, and so stated,
that I was very anxious to give him none of the financing, and hence
my statement.

Mr. PECORA. Well, does that explain fully your statement to Mr.
Stuart:

If you have anything on me you tell me what you have on me, and if you
have anything on me I will come clean with you?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir; he told me that he knew positively I was
negotiating with others bankers for the sale of those securities. I
told him I was not, which was the truth.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, have you produced here this morning a can-
celed check made by you on the Chase National Bank, dated August
1,1929, payable to the order of William Fox, for $1,625,000?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of such check, together with the endorsements thereon. Will
you look at its and tell me if that is a true and correct copy of the
original check.

Mr. CLARKE. That is a copy of the original check, which I have
here.

Mr. PECORA. IS that one of the two checks that you referred to
yesterday in the course of your testimony as being the checks agree-
gating $2,000,000 which you gave to William Fox on August 1,1929?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA, Mr. Chairman, I offer that photostatic reproduction

of the check in evidence, and ask that it may be made a part of the
record.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted in evidence, and the committee
reporter will make it a part of the proceedings.

(A photostatic reproduction of a check payable to the order of
William Fox, on the Chase National Bank of the city of New York,
dated Aug. 1, 1929, for $1,625,000, was marked " Committee Exhibit
No. 167, Nov. 23, 1933 ", and will be found on page 3719.)
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Mr. PEOORA. Mr. Clarke, have you produced the second one of
those checks referred to in your testimony yesterday, in the form
of a check drawn by you on your account in the Chase National
Bank, dated August 1, 1929, payable to the order of William Fox,
for $375,000?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir. And I have the original of it here.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of such check, with its endorsements. Will you look at it
and tell me if it is a true and correct copy thereof ?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer it in evidence and ask that

it may be spread on the record of the subcommittee's proceedings.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, and the committee reporter will

make it a part of the record.
(A photostatic reproduction of a check drawn to the order of Wil-

liam Fox, on the Chase National Bank of the City of New York,
dated Aug. 1, 1929, for $375,000, was marked " Committee Exhibit
No. 168 ", Nov. 23,1933, and will be found on page 3719.

Mr. PECORA. There is an endorsement on each one of these checks
reading as follows: "For deposit, William Fox." Both of these
checks were paid, were they?

Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir. They were certified checks.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Clarke, at the time when you gave William

Fox those two checks did he give you in exchange for them any
check or checks of his ?

Mr. CLARKE. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Are you sure of that?
Mr. CLARKE. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In trie course of your testimony yesterday afternoon

you told us something about a transaction whereby General The-
atres Equipment, Inc., bought back from Bancamerica-Blair Corpo-
ration 70,000 stock purchase warrants, which were among the 300,000
that had been issued by Fox Films, Inc., to Halsey, Stuart & Co.,
and were given to Halsey, Stuart & Co. as a part or the transaction
whereby they underwrote the 55 million dollars of debenture notes.
Do you remember that?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In the course of your testimony yesterday on that

transaction I believe you testified, in substance, that at the time
of the purchase of those 70,000 stock purchase warrants by General
Theaters Equipment, Inc., from Bancamerica-Blair Corporation,
which purchase was effected some time in May of 1931, the market
value of Fox Films stock, to which those warrants referred, was at
such a price above $35 a share as to make the price of $1,660,000
that was paid for those warrants by General Theaters Equipment,
Inc., on a parity with the market price and value of the warrants.
Do you recall that testimony?

Mr. CLARKE. In substance; yes. I referred to the prices that I
heard read at the time, and also to the record books of the company,
which were produced here for me to look at.

Mr. PECORA. What was that answer ?
Mr. CLARKE. I say, I referred to the prices that I had heard men-

tioned here, and also to the record book which had been furnished
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me by someone, which record stated that they were purchased at
the market price, or words to that effect.

Mr. PECORA. What was the record book you referred to?
Mr. CLARKE. The minute book of General Theaters Equipment,

Inc. Would you have that furnished to me again?
Mr. PECORA. I think I have here a transcript of the record.
Mr. EOGERS. Will some one let me have that minute book again?
(The minute book was produced.)
Mr. PECORA. Will you turn to page 249 of that minute book?
Mr. EOGERS. I have it right here now, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Clarke, you will notice that in the minutes of the

meeting of the board of directors of General Theaters Equipment,
Inc., held on May 14, 1931, it appears that the chairman of the
meeting stated there had been paid to Bancamerica-Blair Corpora-
tion $1,660,000 for warrants to purchase 70,000 shares of class A
stock of Fox Film Corporation. The chairman stated that the price
paid for the warrants was on a parity with the market price oi the
class A stock of the Fox Film Corporation at the time. Do you
know what the market value of the Fox Film A stock was at the time
of this transaction?

Mr. CLARKE. This does not give you the date of the actual pur-
chase.

Mr. PECORA. And can you give us the date of the actual purchase?
Mr. CLARKE. NO; I cannot. I think you may have it among the

papers you have.
Senator COUZENS. That figured about $22 a share.
Mr. PECORA. And it was above $35. In other words, in order to

justify that purchase of those 70,000 warrants for the sum of
$1,660,000, the market price of the stock would have had to be at
that time about $55 or $57 a share.

Mr. CLARKE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. In view of the fact that the warrants entitled the

holder to purchase stock at $35 a share ?
Mr. CLARKE. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, do you know what the market price of Fox

Film A stock actually was at about that time?
Mr. CLARKE. NO ; I do not.
Senator COTJZENS. YOU stated yesterday, Mr. Pecora, that during

that period of time it ranged from $43 to $56 a share.
Mr. PECORA. NO; that was in 1930. This is 1931 I am speaking

of now.
Senator COXTZENS. I see.
Mr. PECORA. According to the table that we have of the closing

market quotations of Fox Film Corporation class A stock from
January 1, 1930, to April 30, 1931, which was furnished to us from
the files of the Chase Corporation, the highest closing quotation for
Fox Film A stock in the month of April 1931 was 33% and the
lowest quotation in that month was 16%, the high of 33% having
been reached on the 1st of April and on the 6th of April and the
low having been reached on the 25th of April. And on the 30th of
April 1931 the closing quotation was 20%. Now, assuming that to
be correct, there was nothing in the market price of the securities
in April or May 1931 that justified a purchase of those warrants for
any such price, was there?
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Mr. CLARKE. That is the date of this meeting, according to that;
but my recollection would be that it could not have been in 1931,
but in 1930 this stock was purchased. May I have the date of that?

Mr. PECORA. The date of what?
Mr. CLARKE. The date of the purchase.
Mr. PECORA. The only reference in the minute book is embodied

in the minutes of the board held on May 14, 1931.
Mr. CLARKE. I t does not give the date.
Mr. PECORA. I know; but I assumed when I saw these minutes

yesterday that the transaction was reported shortly after it occurred
and not a year after, as you now seem to indicate.

Mr. CLARKE. I cannot see why it would have taken until a year
later. I t states right here they were acquired in April 1930.

Mr. PECORA. Where do you see that?
Mr. CLARKE. I say, they were acquired.
Mr. PECORA. They were acquired by the Bancamerica; yes.
Mr. CLARKE. But my recollection is that within 60 days, or per-

haps sooner, they were purchased. There is certainly someone here,
with all these details, that can give us the date of that.

Mr. PECORA. IS there anyone here from the Chase Corporation?
(No response.)
Mr. CLARKE. The General Theatres records will show.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have the minute book.
Mr. CLARKE. Yes. All I have is the minute book.
Senator COTJZENS. Have you a record of when the check was issued

to the Bancamerica?
Mr. CLARKE. That is what I am asking someone to furnish.
Mr. PECORA. Can you not refer us to anything of record which

would fix or give the date of the purchase of those 70,000 stopk pur-
chase warrants of General Theatres from Bancamerica-Blair Cor-
poration ?

Mr. CLARKE. I could if I had the records, but I do not have them.
I t does not seem to me possible that there is not somebody here, with
all these records, who has got the date. I t seems to me someone must
have it. The record of the payment must be in this room somewhere.

Mr. PECORA. Let us assume that this transaction was consummated
a long time prior to May 1931. Will you then explain why it was
not reported to the board of directors of the General Theatres Equip-
ment until the 14th of May 1931?

Mr. CLARKE. NO; my memory does not tell me why. I am only
guessing at it, that it happened that way, from this record. But
I distinctly recollect this, that my conversations with the bankers
and with our people with reference to the purchase of these war-
rants—the arbitrage price was paid between the option price of the
warrants and the market, or within close range of it. From the
information you have given me of the stock market prices, and the
record as it appears in the minute book, that would not appear
possible

Mr. PECORA. According to our statement of the closing market
quotations of the Fox Film class A stock, January 1, 1930, to April
30,1931, the highest quotation, closing, on that stock reached within
that period of time was 56, which was reached on the 25th of April
1930; that at no time subsequent to June 6, 1930, does it appear that
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the stock was quoted above 50 except on September 8, 9, and 10,
when it reached 51% and 50%. Those 300,000 option warrants were
issued to Halsey, Stuart & Co. Do you know how 70,000 of them
got into the hands of Bancamerica-Blair, Inc. ?

Mr. CLARKE. I assume that they got their portion of the notes
they purchased.

Mr. PECORA. They were allied with Halsey, Stuart & Co. in the
financing of this $55,000,000 worth of debentures?

Mr. CLARKE. I assume that is the way they got them, but I have
no positive knowledge of it; but they were allied with them in the
financing; yes.

Mr. PECORA. Did the Bancamerica-Blair executives take up with
you as the then president of the General Theaters Equipment the
matter of turning in those option warrants ?

Mr. CLARKE. They did.
Mr. PECORA. Can you not tell us from your recollection, then,

how long after the issuance of those warrants by your company
it bought back these 70,000 warrants from Bancamerica-Blair?

Mr. CLARKE. My best recollection is that it happened very shortly
after the financing.

Mr. PECORA. Then why was it not reported to the board of
directors until May 1931 ?

Mr. CLARKE. I presume it was an error. Everyone knew about
it; the bankers knew about it; all the directors knew about it; and
I assume it was simply an error and somebody discovered it and
then it was put into the minutes.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Clarke, I am having an inquiry made by tele-
phone at the office of General Theaters in New York to see if they
can give us the date of that transaction. When I get that informa-
tion I will probably recall you to the stand.

Meanwhile, Mr. Chairman, I would like to suspend the examina-
tion of this witness and call Mr. William Fox.

(Witness temporarily excused.)

TESTIMONY OF WILLIAM FOX, WOODMEBE, LONG ISLAND, N.Y.

The CHAIRMAN. DO you solemnly swear that the evidence you will
give in this hearing will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing
but the truth, so help you God?

Mr. Fox. I do.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Fox, will you give your full name and address

to the reporter ?
Mr. Fox. William Fox; Woodmere, Long Island, N.Y.
Mr. PECORA. What is your business or occupation ?
Mr. Fox. I am retired, now.
Mr. PECORA. When you were actively engaged in business, what

kind of business were you engaged ip?
Mr. Fox. The motion-picture business.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know a corporation called the Fox Film

Corporation?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were you connected with that corporation at any

time?
Mr. Fox. I was its president.
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Mr. PECORA. For how long a period ?
Mr. Fox. From 1915 until April 7, 1930.
Mr. PECORA. Was the corporation organized in February 1915 ?
Mr. Fox. In February 1915.
Mr. PECORA. DO you also know a corporation known as " Fox

Theaters, Inc."?
Mr. Fox. I do, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were you connected with that corporation at any

time?
Mr. Fox. I was its president.
Mr. PECORA. For what period?
Mr. Fox. From its organization in November 1925 until April

7, 1930.
Mr. PECORA. On April 7, 1930, did you enter into a transaction

with General Theatres Equipment, Inc., whereby you sold to that
company certain stock which you owned in both Fox Film, Inc., and
Fox Theaters, Inc. ?

Mr. Fox. I was forced to enter into that under duress. I had not
any choice except to sell out.

Mr. PECORA. Who forced you?
Mr. Fox. A group of bankers in New York.
Mr. PECORA. Will you not identify them more specifically?
Mr. Fox. Halsey, Stuart & Co., Mr. Albert Wiggin, of the Chase

Bank; Mr. John Otterson, of the American Telephone & Tele-
graph Co.

Senator ADAMS. Pardon me a moment. Is your attorney with
you?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Senator ADAMS. May I have his name?
Mr. BECKER. My name is Murry C. Becker.
Mr. Fox (continuing). Mr. Harley L. Clarke, and 11 bankers in

New York to whom Fox Film was indebted. They all formed a
conspiracy to drive me out of that business.

Senator COTJZENS. What was the alternative to your selling out?
Mr. Fox. Driving the company into receivership and destroying

the property owned by the stockholders of the company.
Senator COTJZENS. YOU had to sell out or suffer that alternative;

is that correct?
Mr. Fox. I did not mind suffering the alternative, but I did not

want to see the stockholders of these companies suffer as a result of
my not selling out.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU had to sell out or pay up, did you?
Mr. Fox. I was prepared to pay up, but those to whom we owed

the money would not take it. They said they did not want any
money; they just wanted a receiver appointed for the company. The
creditors were offered their money, but they would not take it.

Senator COUZENS. That is the story you gave Upton Sinclair, is it?
Mr. Fox. That is the story I gave Upton Sinclair; yes, sir. And

not only did I give him that story, but of course we have all the
documents to prove that that story was correct.

Senator TOWNSEND. Why would they not receive the money?
Under what conditions could they force you to keep the money and
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not pay them? If you owed them the money and you tendered
them the money, how could they refuse to receive it?

Mr. Fox. The money was to be tendered when the new financing
was completed by the new banking group. When they furnished the
money these funds were to be used to pay the company's creditors.
They would not allow a banking firm to do the financing.

Mr. PECORA. Without giving the committee all of the details that
you gave Upton Sinclair and which he gave out, published in book
form, can you briefly and concisely give this committee a statement
of the facts by which, according to your statement here this morn-
ing, a conspiracy was formed to obtain control of these two com-
panies called the Fox Film and Fox Theaters?

Mr. Fox. Mr. Pecora, may I go to my grip ? I would like to get
copies of some letters that I would like this committee to hear in
connection with it. That will give you a slight indication.

Mr. PECORA. Your attorney has gone after them.
Mr. Fox (after searching through papers in grip referred to). I

thought I had those letters with me, but I find I did not bring them.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Fox, you said that the Fox Film Corporation

was indebted to various banks ?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. And you were forced to some settlement. Do you

remember what the amount of the indebtedness was ?
Mr. Fox. An amount a little less than $7,000,000.
The CHAIRMAN. That was the total indebtedness?
Mr. Fox. To those 11 banks.
Senator ADAMS. What amounts were due, or had they become due ?
Mr. Fox. They had become due—they were not all due, but they

were coming due.
Mr. PECORA. Bear in mind that whatever statements you are mak-

ing before this committee now are made under oath, and will you
give this committee a summary of the facts which led up to the
formation of what you call this conspiracy and the consummation of
its purposes?

Mr. Fox. Mr. Pecora, I believe what I would like to do is, if you
will permit me, to please make this book [indicating] a part of the
Senate record.

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean the book written by Upton Sinclair ?
Mr. Fox. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Oh, no.
Mr. Fox. I would have to go over it page by page to answer your

questions, sir. This gives the story in detail.
Mr. PECORA. If the facts that led to the financial embarrassment

to which you have already alluded are so detailed in character that
it would require that book of several hundred pages to narrate
them

Mr. Fox. I do not think you can narrate this conspiracy if you
had 10 books that size.

Mr. PECORA. Can you not do this for the benefit of the committee:
state what the loans were that were outstanding which created this
financial embarrassment; how you were unable to extricate yourself
from that embarrassment; and what was done? Can you not give
us that concisely?
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Mr. Fox. Of course you know, Mr. Pecora, you just gave me a
subpena to appear here, without telling me what you were going to
ask me, and I thought I had brought a grip of papers along, but I
find now that I have taken the wrong grip and I have none of my
papers with me.

Mr. PECORA. Can you not tell us from memory ?
Mr. Fox. I would not like to do that, because it is so well confined

to documentary records that I think you would rather have them
than my memory. There is a balance sheet that gives you every debt
the company has, and I would not like to rely on my memory for that.

Senator TOWNSEND. HOW soon could you get your grip here that
you left at home ?

Mr. Fox. I could get it here by tomorrow morning, I presume.
I could get it on the next train if I can have somebody bring it here.

Mr. PECORA. Can you arrange for that?
Mr. BECKER. Yes, surely.
The CHAIRMAN. I t is strange that you would leave the only one of

value
Mr. Fox. The wrong grip was handed to me. There is nothing

strange about it. I was not obliged to bring any paper here this
morning. I did not know that I was to be examined on this subject.
I did not know what the examination was for, or I would have been
happy to bring them along.

Mr. PECORA. Did you not think the examination related to General
Theaters Equipment and transactions with Fox Film and Fox
Theaters?

Mr. Fox. Yes; I knew you were going to ask about that.
The CHAIRMAN. Can you not give us a general picture of the situ-

ation at that time, from your recollection of it, the amount of debts
and obligations you had to meet? You knew what arrangements you
had made to meet them and you knew what was demanded. Can you
not give us an idea about that ?

Mr. Fox. If you want me to do it from memory, sir, I will do it.
Mr. PECORA. DO it as best you can from memory. Give us a

general idea, and then if it is necessary to reinforce or fortify or
substantiate the statements with records you will have every oppor-
tunity to do that.

Mr. Fox. Now, sir, how far back do you want me to go? Do you
want me to go back to the original purchase of the Loew shares and
the difficulty we had with the Department of Justice in connection
with the consent we had to obtain ?

Mr. PECORA. If they are proper elements or component parts of
the whole picture; but do not go into unnecessary detail about it.
Give us a general statement about it, Mr. Fox, according to the best
of your recollection.

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. BECKER. May I talk to Mr. Fox ?
Mr. PECORA. Certainly.
Mr. Fox (after conference with his attorney). Some time during

the latter part of 1928 I was informed that there were for sale the
shares of the Loew Co. belonging to the family of Marcus Loew,
who had died. I was told that 400,000 of those shares could be
purchased for $50,000,000.
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Senator ADAMS. Shares in what company?
Mr. Fox. In the Loews, Inc. Realizing that these shares were of

a competing company, I took the precaution to call on the then
Assistant Attorney General to inquire as to whether or not the Gov-
ernment would permit the acquisition of those shares.by the Fox Co.

Senator COUZENS. Who was he?
Mr. Fox. Mr. Donovan.
Senator COUZENS. Mr. William Donovan?
Mr. Fox. I think it was William Donovan. I had made a visit

with him. He was then in New Mexico as chairman of one of the
dam committees. I had left a dictated memorandum with Mr. Dono-
van on the matter and he suggested sending a copy of that memoran-
dum to his assistant, Mr. Thompson, and also mailing a copy to my
attorneys in New York, and that they could meet and talk the matter
over and perhaps find a way as to how these shares could be acquired.
I went to California so that I would be near by when he received
word as to whether or not we could make the acquisition. A month
had elapsed and no word had come, and I came back to New York,
and on the day that I arrived in New York I was told by my attorney
that that morning he had had a conference with Mr. Thompson of
the Department of Justice—of the Attorney General's office, rather—
and that Thompson had told him it was all right for us to acquire
the shares.

Mr. PECOKA. Did you thereafter acquire those shares?
Mr. Fox. Pursuant to that the Fox Theatres Corporation bought

400,000 shares of stock and paid the Loew family $50,000,000.
Mr. PECORA. Cash?
Mr. Fox. By check, sir. Prior to paying for it, we naturally had

to have the funds to do it with.
The CHAIRMAN. I t was the Fox Theatres Corporation that pur-

chased them?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did those 400,000 shares of Loews, Inc., represent

management and control?
Mr. Fox. No; there was a million, three or four hundred thousand

shares outstanding.
Mr. PECORA. Did they represent management and control?
Mr. Fox. The family was controlling the company with those

shares.
Mr. PECORA. On the passing of those shares to Fox Theatres, the

latter company succeeded to that management and control?
Mr. Fox. I t never exercised its control over the Loew Co.

It was necessary to raise the money to make this acquisition, and I
called on Mr. Bloom, president of the Western Electric Co., which
is almost a wholly owned subsidiary of the A. T. & T., and I informed
him that the Theatres Co. was desirous of making this acquisition,
that I would like the Telephone Co. to loan the Theatres Co. or the
Film Co. $15,000,000 to help them to acquire this stock. I explained
to him that we had competition in this acquisition, that the Warner
Bros, were negotiating for the purchase of these share,s. At this
time Warner Bros, and the Telephone Co. were in a controversy
that had been carried on through a period of a year or two, and Mr.
Bloom had informed me that the one thing that the Telephone Co.
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did not want to happen was to have Warner Bros, make this
acquisition; and on that day, in a conversation that lasted less than
a half hour, $15,000,000 was loaned to us by the Telephone Co. to
help us acquire these shares. I had explained the details of the
acquisition to Mr. Bloom, the price we were paying, and all of the
details that went with it.

Mr. PECORA. HOW did the price that you were paying for the
Loews, Inc., shares compare with the market price of those shares
at the time ?

Mr. Fox. Oh, I believe they were more than double the market
price of the shares at the time. I do not believe the stock was then
selling for more than around $60 a share. We paid $125 a share
for it.

I then proceeded to call on Mr. Harry L. Stuart, of Halsey, Stuart
& Co., who was familiar with the fact that I was negotiating for the
acquisition of the Loew shares, and informed him that the Loew Co.
was prepared to sell the stock and that the Telephone Co. was
anxious for me to acquire it, and the Telephone Co. was loaning
$15,000,000 towards the acquisition, and that the Telephone Co.
was likewise agreeing to support me by a further loan; I believe
it was about $35,000,000 additional money.

Mr. PECORA. Was that $35,000,000 with the $15,000,000 that the
Telephone Co. loaned you the money that you used, or that the Fox
Theatres used, to buy the stock in Loew's, Inc., from the Loew
family ?

Mr. Fox. That $15,000,000, plus $35,000,000 more that we bor-
rowed either from Halsey, Stuart or elsewhere or had cash in bank,
made it possible to make the acquisition.

Mr. PECORA. And the acquisition was made possible by borrowed
money almost entirely?

Mr. Fox. The acquisition was made possible by borrowing most
of the money.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. Fox. Borrowing most of the money. Halsey, Stuart & Co.

helped the acquisition as bankers for the companies by loaning the
company $10,000,000. Well, they loaned the company $12,000,000,
but $2,000,000 of it was being borrowed to pay to them for the
retirement of certain Fox obligations that were outstanding which
they had acquired in the market for less than the price that they had
originally sold them to the public for.

After a thorough explanation of the purpose in acquiring the
stock and the manner in which the funds were being raised to buy
these shares, Halsey, Stuart and the telephone company consented
that the transaction should be made and advised it strongly.

Within a few days after we had acquired these* 400,000 shares and
paid $50,000,000 Mr. Harry Stuart called on me and said that I had
made a terrific blunder, and I inquired how, and he said, " You know
that 400,000 shares is less than one third of the number of shares
outstanding in the Loew Co. What is there to stop the Loew family
from going right into the market and repurchasing 400,000 shares of
stock? " The market at that time was around $60 a share. "Sup-
posing they buy 400,000 shares of stock at this market or a little more.
They could buy that stock back for 25 or 26 million, still have their
400,000 shares of stock, and your acquisition would be a mistake."
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Mr. PECORA. Did he tell you that after the acquisition had been
effected?

Mr. Fox. After the acquisition was effected. I told him that we
could not—that we had the consent of the Government to buy those
400,000 shares. He said, " I know that, and therefore you must
buy additional shares in the market in another name other than
the company, so that you may control at least 50 percent of this
company."

Senator ADAMS. Did you understand the Government's consent
was being given to you because you were buying less than the actual
majority ? Is that the basis of the Government's consent?

Mr. Fox. I understand the Government's consent was on the
basis—the only inquiry we made from the Government was, were
they willing to have us, would they permit us to buy 400,000 shares
of stock with the idea in mind of ultimately merging these companies
together or consolidating them in one form or another? The num-
ber of shares we were buying was wholly immaterial.

Senator GOLDSBOROTJGH. YOU did that because it was a competing
company; you sought the information because you were a competing
company, did you not ?

Mr. Fox. There was little or no competition between the Fox The-
atres Co. and the Loew Co., but there was competition between the
Fox Film Corporation and the Loew Co.

Mr. PECORA. FOX Film was a subsidiary?
Mr. Fox. No, sir; they were two separate corporations, but both

were controlled by me.
Mr. PECORA. Controlled by the same interests ?
Mr. Fox. No; they were different companies, except that I had

control of both of them.
Mr. PECORA. But they both had the same management and control?
Mr. Fox. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. All right; go ahead.
Mr. Fox. Well, I said to Stuart, "We; did not arrange for any

more money than the acquisition of these 400,00 shares of stock; and
if I am to buy any more shares in the market, what will I use for
money ?" He seemed to be familiar with our balance sheet and
knew that we had six or seven million of additional cash; that we
had arranged for about fifty-seven million and only used fifty to
make this purchase; and he suggested that that additional money
be used to acquire these shares, and it was used to acquire additional
shares until we had bought 260,900 additional shares.

Mr. PECORA. In the open market?
Mr. Fox. In the open market.
Mr. PECORA. That means at market prices?
Mr. Fox. At market prices.
Mr. PECORA. Over what period of time was that acquisition of

these 260,000 additional shares made?
Mr. Fox. I t was done very quickly after the acquisition of the

first 400,000, on the theory that we were afraid that the Loew
family would jump in and buy back their 400,000 shares in the open
market, and these 260,900 shares, I haven't the exact price on it,
although it can be obtained, my recollection is that the average price
was somewhere around $70 per share.
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All this Stuart knew all about. All this Stuart was urging to
have done. And, of course, the Telephone Co. knew all about it,
because I kept them informed. I told them that Stuart had advised
the acquisition of additional shares.

Senator ADAMS. Did I understand that the Telephone Co. had
agreed that its advance should be inferior in priority to that of the
money that you had gotten elsewhere ?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir; and it was in the form of a contract that we
would be glad to exhibit to this committee if you request it.

Senator COTJZENS. Before you go beyond that point, why did you
pay such a high price for the Loew stocks when the market was so
tnuch below?

Mr. Fox. Well, that was the price the chap wanted for it. He
fixed the price, and it was a question of whether we would take it
or leave it. In fact, we had a competitor who was willing to pay, I
was told by the Loew family at that time, some five or six million
dollars more than the amount we were paying.

Senator COUZENS. What would have happened if you had gone
into the market and bought Loew shares as you did after the acquisi-
tion of the 400,000 shares ? What would have happened then if you
had proceeded under those plans?

Mr. Fox. I do not know that, for this reason, that the Loew family
knew I was going into the market and buying these additional
shares. I had talked the matter over with them and told them of
the danger that Halsey Stuart had brought to my attention, and
inquired of them whether it was their intention to go back into the
market and acquire those shares, and they assured me that they had
no such intention, that they made this deal and intended to stand by
it, and that they were perfectly willing—in fact, it was not a question
of their willingness, but they had no voice in the matter at all, and
that I should go right along and acquire these shares and that they
would see that neither they nor their friends would be buying for
them, the result of which was I had little or no competition in acqui-
sition of the other shares.

Let us reverse it now and assume that I had not bought these
shares from the Loew family and the Loew family got suspicious
that someone was in the market trying to buy the control ox their
company in the open market. Well, in the first place, you would
have to buy not 400,000 shares but practically a majority to have
control, because, so long as you did not have a majority, the Loew
family would remain in control with the 400,000 shares that they
then owned, they haying created this company and having success-
fully run it for a period of 15 or 20 years.

Senator ADAMS. The course of events rather demonstrated the
soundness of the judgment of the Loew family, did it not?

Mr. Fox. The course of events, in my opinion, proved the sound-
ness of the acquisition of the Loew shares and the error that the
Loew family made in making the sale of the Loew shares. I do not
know, Senator, whether you are familiar with the fact that the Loew
Co. is practically the only motion-picture company in America that
has made money throughout this entire depression and that its
profits in the last 4 years were upwards of 50 millions of dollars.
And the Loew family who took this 50 millions of dollars for the
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400,000 of Loew shares, you may rest assured, did not put it in the
safety deposit vault, but reinvested it during the year of 1929 in
securities of other companies, and only the Lord knows their value
today.

The CHAIRMAN. IS the Loew Co. still operating and doing
business ?

Mr. Fox. Oh, yes; and very successfully, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. DO you own a majority of stock now?
Mr. Fox. I am out of it entirely.
The CHAIRMAN. I mean the Fox Theaters.
Mr. Fox. There have been lots of swindles going on in that, and

we do not know who the owner is at this particular time. We will
come to that much later in the story.

The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Mr. Fox. Suffice to say that Fox Film, the people that paid 75

million for it, do not own it any more. That has been taken away
from them.

The CHAIRMAN. I did not understand the Fox Film bought it; I
thought it was the Fox Theaters.

Mr. Fox. I am going to come to that a little later, Senator. Later
the Fox Film did acquire it from the Theaters Co.

Senator COTJZENS. I am afraid I did not get the answer to my
question. Before you purchased the 400,000 shares from the Loews
why didn't you go in the market and buy them at the market price
or all you could accumulate at the market price, which was mate-
rially less than the price that you paid to Loew's ?

Mr. Fox. I thought, Senator, that I had explained that.
Senator COUZENS. NO; you explained what happened after the

acquisition of the 400,000 shares. When you desired to get control
or to get a management control of the Loews, why didn't you then
go out in the market and buy shares which were selling from 60 to
70 instead of paying the Loews 125 ? ,

Mr. Fox. Well, there were two reasons for that, Senator: One was
that we were really not trying to buy shares of stock. We were
trying to buy the good will of an organization that had taken 20
years to construct, and we hoped that the executives of the Loew
Corporation would go along with this merger and consolidation that
we were planning. We just did not want to buy shares of stock
and take the management and throw it out and say, " You all get
out of here now. We are going to run this company." Under those
circumstances we would not have bought the stock at the open mar-
ket or from the Loew family. But the idea was to try to conserve
this valuable institution that had made money throughout its entire
existence and was right at this particular time at the peak of its
money-earning power.

Mr. PECORA. By the way, what was the par value of those shares,
or did they have no par value ?

Mr. Fox. There was no par value.
Mr. PECORA. YOU reached the point where you had acquired in the

open market some 260,900 additional shares ?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. After the purchase of the Loew family's 400,000

shares.
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. NOW, that gave your company 660,900 shares of
Loews, Inc.?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. For a total consideration of about sixty-six million

two hundred thousand and odd dollars, if I have correctly followed
your figures ?

Mr. Fox. Yes, I believe. The first was 50 million. Then the
price, Mr. Pecora, the average price was evidently higher, because
my recollection is that the total cost of the acquisition was either
72 or 73 million dollars. So evidently I have the average price of the
open market shares incorrectly. I t may have been in the eighties.

Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. Fox. But I do know that it ran between 72 and 73 million.
Senator COUZENS. HOW many shares were outstanding at the time ?
Mr. Fox. My recollection is that it was somewhere between a

million three hundred fifty thousand and a million four hundred
thousand.

Senator COUZENS. SO you did not have control either after the
acquisition of those additional shares or before; you did not have
control ?

Mr. Fox. We had about the amount.
Mr. PECORA. YOU had a little less than 50 percent, did you not, of

the outstanding stock?
Mr. Fox. We probably would have bought a hundred thousand

more, but we did not have anything to buy it with any more. We
just ran out of money.

Senator COTJZENS. SO in effect you had management control after
the acquisition of both the Loew shares and the market shares?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir. And again, Senator, I wish to say that we
did not assert our rights, had made no change in the corporation, did
nothing to change its management, made no interrelationships be-
tween the two companies, and left it run exactly as it was prior to
the time that we had bought a single share. Of course, our purpose
was to merge these companies together.

Now, everything up to this time was perfectly peaceful. Fox
Film Corporation was earning the'largest earning it ever did in the
history of its career. The Loew Co. was earning more money than
it ever earned before in the history of their career. The Theaters
Co. was operating at a substantial profit.

Mr. PECORA. By what date had these purchases of the six hundred
and sixty-odd shares of Loews, Inc., been effected?

Mr. Fox. I would have to get that exact date for you.
Mr. PECORA. Well, approximately.
Mr. Fox. I should say that they were effected some time in April.
Mr. PECORA. Of 1928?
Mr. Fox. Of 1929.
Mr. PECORA. '29?
Mr. Fox. This is all 1929.
Mr. PECORA. NOW will you resume from that point?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir. As I said before, everything was perfectly

peaceful now. We thought we had made a fine deal. Our bankers
were perfectly pleased with the things that we had purchased, and
these businesses were operating and were earning substantial sums
of money.
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Mr. PECORA. NOW just one more question before you resume your
narration. Were these two hundred and sixty thousand and odd
shares that were purchased in the market purchased with the funds
that Fox Theaters had available in its treasury, or were they pur-
chased mainly with borrowed moneys ?

Mr. Fox. Why, I should say that they were purchased with any
kind of money that we could lay our hands on. Whether it was.
borrowed or whether we had had it or whether I had laid the money
out, it made no difference, just so long as we were acquiring more
shares than what the bankers regarded control of the company.

Mr. PECCRA. I know, but you said before that the Fox Theaters
after the acquisition of the 400,000 share block from the Loew family
had about six or seven million dollars in the treasury.

Mr. Fox. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, the two hundred and sixty thousand and odd

shares must have cost around 22 or 23 million dollars. If you only
had 7 million, you must have borrowed the greater part of the
moneys that were used to purchase these additional two hundred and
sixty thousand and odd shares. Isn't that so ?

Mr. Fox. The greatest portion of the 260,000 shares remained
with stockbrokers under a margin arrangement.

Mr. PECORA. All right; now go ahead.
Mr. Fox. The complete detail as to how all of this money was

raised I think is described in this book [pointing to book before
him]. If you would like to have me refer to it, or if you still want
me to give it for the record, I will do so.

Mr. PECORA. I just want to get the general facts.
Mr. Fox. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. AS to whether or not the Fox Theaters used moneys

that it then had in its treasury to acquire the 260,000 shares in the
market.

Mr. Fox. It did, sir; and most of the shares remained with stock-
brokers under a margin arrangement.

Mr. PECORA. NOW go ahead from that point on, please.
Mr. Fox. I believe it was some time in May
Mr. PECORA. Of 1929?
Mr. Fox. Of 1929—no; I am a little bit ahead of my story for

just a moment. Of course, an unfortunate thing had occurred. You
will recall I said that Mr. Thompson, the assistant to Colonel Dono-
van, had told my attorney in New York that it was all right for me
to acquire these 400,000 shares of stock. This was in February 1929*
Mr. Hoover had been elected in November 1928 and was not to take
office until March 4, 1929, and it was thought advisable to wait until
he was inaugurated and appointed his Attorney General, so that we
could then go and discuss the merger and consolidation of these com-
panies. There was a common rumor at that time that Mr. Donovan
was to be the Attorney General of the United States, and for some
reason he did not receive the appointment. That was rather un-
fortunate for us, as events have proven later. Instead, a gentleman
from somewhere in Minnesota came down here. He knew noth-
ing about any arrangement that Mr. Thompson had made with my
attorneys in New York, and he promptly said, " Now, this is a mat-
ter that after all will be handled by my assistant when he is ap-
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pointed. Supposing you wait until the President appoints my
assistant."

For some reason the assistant was not appointed promptly, and I
think 60 days elapsed before John Lord O'Brian was made the As-
sistant Attorney General, and as promptly as we read of his appoint-
ment both my attorney and myself came to Washington and asked
for an appointment to see him. Said we came to discuss the con-
solidation of those companies. We would like to tell him what our
plan is, how we hope to do it.

It was customary in those days to consult with the Department,
and they were accustomed to giving suggestions and advice as to
how companies could be merged. That was the policy of the Gov-
ernment at that time, as I understood it. At this conference there
was present John Lord O'Brian

Senator COUZENS (interposing). Why do you emphasize the
" Lord " every time you say that?

Mr. Fox. That was his name, sir; and I have great reverence for
Him.

Mr. PECORA. For the name?
Mr. Fox. For the Lord. [Laughter.]
The CHAIRMAN. And who else did you say?
Mr. Fox. Mr. Thompson, this Mr. Thompson that I spoke of be-

fore, who was a gentleman that was Mr. Donovan's assistant, called
to New York in February 1929 and informed us that it was all right
with the Government for us to acquire these shares.

Senator COUZENS. None of this was in writing, was it, Mr. Fox?
Mr. Fox. No; it was not. Will I just complete the four people

present and then let me answer that?
Senator COUZENS. Surely.
Mr. Fox. My attorney and myself.
Mr. PECORA. Who was your attorney at that time ?
Mr. Fox. At that time Mr. Saul E. Rogers was my attorney.
Mr. PECORA. He now appears before this committee as attorney

for Mr. Clarke; you know that?
Mr. Fox. I did not know that. I have seen him here this morning.
Senator COUZENS. DO you still speak to him? (After a pause:)

You do not have to answer that.
Mr. Fox. I think there is quite a chapter in this book upon that

subject, sir.
Will you please ask that question, Mr. Pecora, you were asking me,

and I would like to answer it?
Mr. PECORA. The question I asked you was who was your attorney

in this conference?
Mr. Fox. No; there was another one before that.
Senator COUZENS. I asked you whether or not any of these com-

munications of the Department of Justice were in writing.
Mr. Fox. That is a fair question to ask, and I asked it also; and

I said to my attorney, "Did you get this in writing? " We were
about to pass $50,000,000 and "We ought to have it in writing."
And he said, " It would be a mistake to have it in writing. If you
have got it in writing, you would have one of the form letters that
would have ' i f ' s ' , ' and's ', and ' but's ', and all kinds of excuses in it,
and it would do you no good. But now you actually have the word
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of the Assistant Attorney General of the United States telling you
you may acquire these shares." And we relied on that rather than
on the form letter.

The CHAIRMAN. What was the result of this conference ?
Mr. Fox. Mr. O'Brian said, "Let us get the record on this and

find out what this is all about," and he brought out a file of papers
and said, " Why, who did you say had consented to allow you to buy
these 400,000 shares of stock ? " We said, " This department." That
is, my attorney said " This department." He said, " That is not what
I find in this record, sir. In fact, I find the opposite here. I find
that the record provides that you may not acquire these 400,000 shares
of stock." I said, " There must be some mistake, sir." I said,
" Fortunately for us, the two men who have made this negotiation
are present in this room," and I turned to Mr. Thompson. I said,
" Mr. Thompson, won't you please tell your new chief whether or
not you were in New York in February 1929, met with Mr. Eogers
and told him it was all right for us to acquire these shares ? " Thomp-
son said, " I would answer that question if Mr. O'Brian asks it of
me." O'Brian said he had not any desire to ask the question.

Mr. PECORA. What decision, if any, was arrived at ?
Mr. Fox. At the conclusion of that I remember Mr. O'Brian stand-

ing up from his chair, which I believe meant " This is time for you-
all to get out ", so we just stepped out without knowing exactly what
it was all about, not knowing what we were going to do. We were
in a perfect quandary as to what we were going to do. But we left
Washington knowing that the record as it stood then was that we
had no right to acquire these 400,000 shares of stock.

Senator COTJZENS. NOW whom do you believe, Mr. Rogers or Mr.
Thompson ?

Mr. Fox. Well now, I believe if I were asked that question now, as
the events passed by, as the events passed, I would have a hard job
making up my mind about that, but I must have clearly in mind the
picture that I challenged Mr. Thompson there and then to say
whether or not he had been to New York and had given the consent,
and it was a perfectly simple matter for him to say, " I was in New
York and I did not give any consent and I told Rogers not to buy
these shares ", but in the absence of his making that statement, sir,
and in face of the fact that he said, " I will only answer that question
when I am asked it by my chief ", I am sure that had Mr. O'Brien
asked that question he would have said, " I told Rogers to buy these
shares."

Mr. PECORA. Up to that time had you bought those shares?
Mr. Fox. Oh, yes; we had them all.
Mr. PECORA. Four hundred thousand ?
Mr. Fox. We had the 400,000 and the 260,900 additional shares.

Well, you can well imagine that I was alarmed about all this. Here
were two companies that were being involved innocently, had bor-
rowed these huge sums of money, with no prospects of paying it
back.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU were both making good dividends then?
Mr. Fox. Yes, they were earning money; but I had borrowed

this money for a short time. If anyone wants to find out how fast
a year passes by just let them make a note for 1 year. [Laughter.]
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Shortly thereafter two very fine, well-dressed, well-groomed gen-
tlemen came to New York and said that they represented the Depart-
ment of Justice. They were making an inquiry about the illegal
acquiring of shares of stock by the Fox companies of the Loew Co.

Mr. PECORA. Let me interrupt a moment. Were the moneys that
you had borrowed to buy these 660,000 shares of Loew stock bor-
rowed for 1 year?

Mr. Fox. Most of it borrowed for a year; some of it for less than
a year.

Senator COTJZENS. Was the stock up for collateral?
Mr. Fox. All the stock was up as collateral. In fact, it was the

money that we were able to borrow on the stock that gave us all the
money we required to make this transaction.

Mr. PECORA. Where I interrupted you, you had reached the point
where two well-groomed men called upon you from the Department
of Justice.

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir. I then came to the full realization that we were
going to have some serious trouble, and it would be wise if I tried
to find some one who could adjust this matter. After all, it seems
to me, as I believe Thompson, we told Rogers, that we had a right to
acquire these shares. I was sure that this was not a department of
injustice, but rather a department of justice, and that once we could
prove to their satisfaction that they had told us to do it they would
allow this thing to go on.

The question, now, was, who shall be the intermediary with the
Department that can adjust this matter for us? I was told by a
friend that there was a man by the name of Claudius Huston, who
perhaps could be of some help in the matter, and that he had another
friend that perhaps could help. I think he has since died—Lord rest
his soul—Mr. James Francis Burke.

I consulted with these two gentlemen. I told them our predica-
ment. They said they would look into it and report back. They
took a little longer than I thought they should have taken, and I
asked to see the President, and talk to him about the matter. Some
time in the early part of June I received an invitation to come to
the White House and lunch with him. I did, and I described to
him the trouble that I was in. I told him that I had gone to sec
Donovan about this, and that Thompson had said to go along, and
described the story to him, that I had made this commitment of all
these millions of dollars, not of my money, but of money belonging
to my stockholders, and that I was in a terrible place, and wouldn't
he please adjust the matter for me.

I told him that I had talked to Huston about it, and that Huston
asked me to talk to Burke about it, and he said there was not any use
for all that. " You don't have to talk to Huston. You don't have
to talk to Burke about this matter. Just send your attorney who
had made this deal, whoever he is, to the Attorney General's Office.
I am sure they will understand that an error has been made here.
You discuss it with them. You do not need any intermediaries in
this matter, if what you tell me is true."

A few days thereafter, Mr. James Francis Burke and Mr. Huston
called at my home, Woodmere, Long Island, and during the conver-
sation, which lasted several hours, in which they said they were mak-
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ing progress, they inquired whether I knew a man by the name of
Louis B. Mayer, of California. I said I did. " Well", he said, " I
think it would pay you to have a talk with Mayer, and I would
do it soon if I were you."

Senator COTJZENS. Was he not the head of the [Republican organ-
ization in California at that time?

Mr. Fox. He was, sir. I would like to stop at this point for just
a moment so that I can give you a little history about the relation-
ship of Louis B. Mayer in this whole transaction, so that you will
understand it more clearly, if I may.

Mr. Louis B. Mayer and two others had a corporation that at
this time had a contract with the Loew Co. to manufacture all of its
pictures in California. Under this contract Louis B. Mayer and
his two associates were receiving 20 percent of the net profit of the
Loew Co., after $2 a share of dividend had been paid on the common
stock. I believe that this contract netted Mayer and his associates,
for the fiscal year 1929-30, somewhere around $3,000,000. I t is not
at all confusing to understand that Mayer did not rejoice in the Fox
Co. acquiring the control of the Loew Co. The problem on his mind
was as to whether or not that contract would ever be renewed under
my regime. He knew that the Fox Co. knew how to make motion
pictures and that if these two concerns were consolidated perhaps his
contract would not be renewed, and it was important to him. The
most important thing in his lite was this particular transaction of
the Fox Co.'s acquiring the Loew shares. During the time of the
acquisition he had called on me and said that he had been mistreated
in this matter, that the Loew Co. had been a thing that he had
helped build up; that it earned little or no profit before he made this
contract with it, and that now the Loew family was selling 400,000
shares at $50,000,000—$125 per share—and he was not participating
in this $50,000,000.

There was a great deal of weight to what he was saying. I had
talked to the Loew people, and they said "Well, he is all wrong
about that. How can he participate in this matter? He does not
own a share of the Loew Co. If he had any shares we would have
taken him along."

Then, talking to Mayer again, I said " Well, you don't own any
shares. Here is a company in which you are earning all this money,
and you have not faith enough to own a share of stock in it."

His side was " The Loew family told me to sell my shares. They
said they were not going to go any higher." He said " That is the
reason I do not own any now."

I was rather anxious to maintain relationships with the New York
end of the Loew family, who were in control of running this busi-
ness, and foolishly I sided with them and against Mayer and in-
curred the animosity of Mayer. Of course, this occurred in February
1929, and we are now speamng of June, where I had left off a minute
ago, which is the evening when I was told by Burke and Huston
that it would be advisable to have a talk with Louis B. Mayer.

Senator ADAMS. May I interject just one inquiry there ? Speaking
of Huston and Burke, were they representing you as attorneys in
this matter?
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Mr. Fox. Mr. Burke was an attorney in the matter, and Mr. Hus-
ton was just a mutual friend.

Senator ADAMS. A friend of yours of some standing?
Mr. Fox. No; a friend of a friend of mine of some standing. I

had only met the man at this particular time, when I asked him to
investigate what the trouble was, but he was an intimate friend of
a very good friend of mine.

Senator ADAMS. Was it a volunteer engagement, or was it under
employment for compensation ?

Mr. Fox. May I answer your first question, sir ? He was a friend
of a man who had loaned our company $10,000,000 and was vitally
interested in the return of his $10,000,000, and wanted this matter
adjusted. His name was Mr. Albert M. Greenfield, of Philadelphia,
whose company had loaned Fox Theatres Corporation $10,000,000 to
help make this acquisition, and naturally he was alarmed about it
when I told him the difficulty we had, and he suggested that I meet
with Huston.

Now, may I answer your second question ? Huston was to receive
no compensation in the matter. Huston had received no compensa-
tion for the services rendered. I felt that Huston had befriended
me, and when I had sold out I did lend Huston some money, for
which I hold his note, and I would lend Huston money again tomor-
row if he asked for it.

Senator COTJZENS. He may be glad to learn that.
Mr. Fox. I believe he will.
Mr. PBCORA. YOU were telling us about meeting Mayer out in Cali-

fornia in June 1929.
Senator COUZENS. NO ; he had not got away from the
Mr. Fox. No; I did not go to meet Mayer. I went to the telephone

immediately and called up Louis B. Mayer. Whether he knew I was
going to call him or not I do not know, but he was right on tap. The
call did not take long. I said, " Louis, the next time you get to New
York I would like to see you." He said, " I am taking the next train
out." As long as it takes for a train to arrive from California to
New York, he was there, and was at my home.

A Mr. Jack G. Leo, a brother-in-law of mine, Mr. Louis B. Mayer,
and myself, met as a result of this telephone call, and Louis went
into a tirade and said he resented the amalgamation of these com-
panies ; that he would oppose it to the last drop and that he would
resort to every legal means at his command. I told him that was
his right; that if what we were doing was illegal, of course, he
should resort to his legal rights in the matter; and I invited him to
do it. I did not think that was what he was coming from California
to tell me, but if that was what he came to tell me it was all right
with me.

A little later I said to him, " Now, I have a different reason for
asking you to come here. I have thought this matter over since last
February, and I have reached the conclusion that it would have been
but fair for you to participate in the money that was expended to
acquire these 400,000 shares of stock. After all, you did play an
important part in building this company up, and we would like to
retain your good will for the company. We would like to retain
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you in your present capacity with the company, perhaps not on the
same terms as your contract reads now but on other favorable terms
to you."

I said, "You know, when we paid $50,000,000 for these 400,000
shares of stock we paid double the price they were worth in the
open market, and it was an arbitrary price set by the seller. He
might just as well have said $48,000,000 or he might just as well
have said $52,000,000. We would have paid it just the same."

I said, "We are now having trouble merging these companies
together. What I would like to say to you is this, that if and when
these companies are merged I will see that the company will pay you
and your associates $2,000,000 in cash, which probably would have
been a fair amount for you to have earned in the first place out of
the original $50,000,000 that was paid.

Of course, needless to say, Mr. Mayer was very much pleased about
that arrangement. He said that I was Dr. Jekyll and Mr. Hyde;
that when he threatened to use all his means, legally and otherwisey
to stop this consolidation, I was one man; and now, of my own free
will and accord, here I am offering him this large sum of money so
graciously, and he was glad to know that I wanted him to continue
with the company, and so forth.

Then I went on to explain to him the difficulty that we were hav-
ing with the Department, and he said, " I know all about that."
He said, " I caused that record to be changed from a consent to a
restriction on acquiring these shares. That was a perfectly simple
matter for me to do. The task now is to change the record back
to a consent again. That is not going to be quite so easy, but I
will try it, and I think I will be able to accomplish it."

Senator ADAMS. Have you any idea how Mr. Huston and Mr.
Burke happened to suggest that you see Mr. Mayer, or what led
them to think he might be so influential in this Department ?

Mr. Fox. I really do not know. These three men were rather
intimate friends, you know. They were working for one general
cause, and they knew each other very well, and I presume they
could read each other's minds.

Senator ADAMS. I t was rather curious, was it not, that you should
happen to fall across the two men that knew Mr. Mayer, and Mr.
Mayer happened to be the man that was able to make changes in
Department records ?

Mr. Fox. Rather than call it curious, I should call it by another
name.

Senator ADAMS. Give it the name.
Mr. Fox. I do not mind telling you that when I learned that a

man had the power to go into the Department of Justice to change
the records I was rather ashamed of being a citizen of this Nation.

Senator ADAMS. But you telephoned to him.
Mr. Fox. Oh, yes. I telephoned to him and asked him to come

down. I had to consider some 12,000 or 15,000 or 20,000 stockholders
who had followed me blindly and allowed me to buy these shares of
stock.

Senator TOWNSEND. Did the record get changed back?
Senator COUZENS. He has not reached that point yet.
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Mr. Fox. Well, some time later Mr. Burke visited with me again,
and said that the matter was progressing very well, and that there
were a few things that must be gotten out of the way.

Mr. PECORA. Just a moment, Mr. Fox. When, as you claim, Mayer
told you that he was the one who was responsible for changing the
record in the Department of Justice, is that the first time anyone had
told you that ?

Mr. Fox. That is the first time that I knew that, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Why didn't you act on the President's advice to

have your attorney go down to the Department of Justice ?
Mr. Fox. I did, sir. He went down, and it got him nowhere.
Now, the fact of the matter is, if you were to ask me again today,

knowing what had transpired from that day to this, looking back-
ward at the picture, as to whether it was really Louis B. Mayer
who had the record changed, I should say he was full of ego in
saying that he did. I do not believe he did it at all. If I were asked
today who had changed the record, or who had caused that record
to be changed, I should say now it was Mr. Harley L. Clarke.

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Fox, do you know, as a matter of fact, that
the record was changed ?

Mr. Fox. No, I do not, sir, except I only know that Mr. O'Brian
told me that the record said " You may not acquire those shares ",
which was contrary to what Thompson told us to do.

Senator ADAMS. SO far as you know, the record never was in any
other shape, except as you get it from Mayer ?

Mr. Fox. The only thing I know about it, sir, is what I got from
Mr. O'Brian, who told me that as the record reads, we were not to
acquire those shares.

Senator ADAMS. But he did not tell you it ever read any other way?
Mr. Fox. No; he did not; and I do not know whether it ever read

any other way or not.
Senator ADAMS. SO, the only source of credibility of that is Mayer,

who is the fellow who claims that he was able to do this sort of thing.
It would rather affect his credibility a little, I think.

Mr. Fox. That is right. I should say that whatever influence was
necessary, if the record was changed at all, was accomplished by those
who sought to capture these companies away from me, and ultimately
did capture them.

The CHAIRMAN. At this time nobody appears to have been oppos-
ing your consolidation except Mayer.

Mr. Fox. Well, as we see the record now, we find my banker,
Halsey, Stuart, becoming the banker of Harley L. Clarke about this
time. We find that in June 1929 Mr. Harry L. Stuart, who had
originally introduced me to Mr. Clarke and who promptly, within
24 or 48 hours thereafter—let me get that a little straighter, now.

The history of my meeting with Mr. Clarke is as follows: He
brought a letter of introduction to me from Halsey, Stuart, signed
by Harry Stuart.

The CHAIRMAN. At what time?
Mr. Fox. Sometime in the latter part of 1928. And I met with

Clarke as a result of that letter and talked in generalities. Within
48 hours thereafter Stuart called on me and said, " I gave a man in
Chicago a letter of introduction to you, by the name of Clarke. I
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hope you haven't seen him yet." I said, " I have." He said, " I am
so sorry. I wanted to talk to you about it before you had seen him."
He said, " I do not have any business dealings with that fellow.
His word is no good." I said, " That is a rather strange thing to
do, Mr. Stuart, to give him a letter of introduction to me." I said,
" He seemed to me to be a fine, decent sort of chap." He said, " That
is all right. I am putting you on your guard now."

Here we find, in June, 1929, barely 6 or 8 months later, Mr. H. L.
Stuart becoming one of the bankers for the General Theaters Equip-
ment Co., which had designs on capturing these companies .from me,
as the record has been developed here up to now.

Whose were the unseen hands that were moving, that were using
pressure and influence at the Department, I do not know. I am
unable to tell that at this time. I think more than one person; that
is sure.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Fox, what was Mr. Thompson's full name ?
Mr. Fox. I am not sure of that. My guess would be it was Wil-

liam. I am not sure, but I presume we have his name here.
Senator COUZENS. DO you know where he is now?
Mr. Fox. I do not, sir.
Mr. BECKER. Mr. Rogers says he thinks his first name is William.
Mr. Fox. I think it is William. I am not sure.
Mr. PECORA. Just resume your narration, Mr. Fox.
Mr. Fox. At a later call of Mr. Burke at my home, he said

the thing was progressing all right, but that there were several
things that would have to be done.

Senator GORE. Whose call?
Mr. Fox. Mr. James Francis Burke. He said that there was an

outstanding contract between Loew's Inc., and Paramount Pictures
Co., a contract made by Mr. Marcus Loew during his life, and
Mr. Adolph Zukor, who was the president of the Paramount Co.,
and who, by the way, were related by their children being married;
that this was a sort of contract that had benefited these two com-
panies, and that that contract would have to be abrogated.

The Department held—I am repeating, now, what was said to
me—that if they were going to allow the consolidation of our three
companies, that there should be no further tieup with any other
companies, and that this was considered a tieup with the Paramount
Co.

I believe this talk was had somewhere near the 15th of July, and
promptly thereafter I made an appointment to meet with Adolph
Zukor to discuss with him the abrogation of that contract. I had
arranged to meet him at a golf game on the morning of July 17,
1929. I feel certain that had I been able to meet with him that
day—and, by the way, the third person to play with us was Mr.
Nicholas Schenck, who was then president of the Loew Co. I t was
a question for them to decide whether or not they should abrogate
this contract that existed between them, and I was fairly sure they
would do it.

Senator COTJZENS. Who won the golf game that day?
Mr. Fox. I lost it, sir. On my way to the golf course my auto-

mobile was hit, my chauffeur was killed, and I was wrecked, and I
lay in the hospital and confined between the. hospital and my home—
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well, until the financial earthquake occurred sometime in October
1929. So that I was disabled and made helpless to go on with these
negotiations and do anything.

The CHAIRMAN. July 1929?
Mr. Fox. July 17, 1929.
The next tim# that I was able to go to New York was 2 or 3

days before everything went to hell in the stock market.
Senator COTTZENS. That was a good place for it to go, wasn't it?
Mr. Fox. Do you want me to answer that?
Senator COTJZENS. NO; you do not need to answer that.
Senator GORE. Are you under oath? (Laughter.)
Mr. PECORA. Perhaps that is where the market came from.

(Laughter.)
You had reached the point where the market went to hell in Octo-

ber 1929. Now, will you resume.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU made quite a jump there from June 1928 to

October 1929.
Mr. Fox. No, Senator. I had said that Burke called on me some-

where near July 15, 1929, and that as a result of that I had made a
golf engagement with Mr. Adolph Zukor and Mr. Nicholas Schenck.

The CHAIRMAN. I understand that. When you were in the auto-
mobile accident you were knocked out, and I can understand that
lapse of time there, but prior to that time

Mr. Fox. You mean the lapse between June and July ?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. Fox. I said that Burke had reported that progress was being

made. I believe this is all a continuity of something that happened
inside of 30 days.

The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Mr. Fox. Of course, in the meantime I had become better ac-

quainted with Mr. Harley Clarke.
Senator COTJZENS. Why do you emphasize " better " ? Do we get

any inference from that?
Mr. Fox. No; I mean that. I have only recited up to this time my

very first meeting with the man, as the result of a letter of introduc-
tion from Mr. H. L. Stuart.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU never saw him from December 1928 to June
1929?

Mr. Fox. Oh, no; I had seen him in the interim, sir, and, of course,
it is a matter that this committee had been questioning Mr. Clarke
about.

The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Mr. Fox. Shall I leave my relationships with Mr. Clarke for a

little later, and go on to the finish of the story, or shall I first recite
my relationships with Mr. Clarke?

Mr. PECORA. Well, you may be able to give us a more orderly pre-
sentation of what occurred.

Mr. Fox. I do not think we can quite forget what I have said
up to now, so let us assume I ought to tell you my relationship with
Mr. Clarke as to what you have been inquiring about.

Mr. PECORA. GO ahead.
Mr. Fox. I had, commencing about 1927, been experimenting in

the hopes of developing a wider screen than was then known in the
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motion-picture theaters of America; one that would be as wide as
the building itself was; some machine that could show a motion
picture in a theater that was 40 feet wide—the screen would be 40
feet wide; and if the building was 90 feet wide, the screen would be
90 feet wide. Regardless of the width of the building, so wi,de could
the screen be made that this new device that I had spent time and
money on would be wide enough for it. That contrasted with the
present day screen, as now used, which is—well, let us call it of
almost uniform size, or maximum size, of, say, 25 feet wide and 20
feet high. Instead of that it would be possible under this new
arrangement to make it 90 or 100 feet wide.

After we had the camera fairly well perfected, and had the old
projection machines developed so that it could take this wide film
and! give a performance with it, it was necessary to get a more nearly
perfected projection machine. And my people had a meeting with
Mr. Harley Clarke, who then had something to do with the Inter-
national Projector Corporation, and had talked to him about build-
ing one of these wide projection machines for us.

Sometime later Mr. Clarke and I met
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Was that prior to your getting a letter

of introduction from Mr. Harry L. Stuart?
Mr. Fox. Oh, no. This was after that. And I do not mind telling

that I thought Stuart's statements about him were all wrong, be-
cause in my meeting, and as I went along with Mr. Clarke, I grew
to like him.

Senator COUZENS. I t is too bad.
Mr. Fox. And I took him into my confidence. I said: "Look

here, Clarke, some time ago I had a negotiation with Mr. Owen D.
Young, of the General Electric Co." And during that time we
were trying to make a deal, where Mr. Young had stated some-
thing, that I have not forgotten. He called my attention to
the fact that the General Electric Co. are an important factor in
the motion-picture theater, for the General Electric Co. are the pat-
entees of the lamp house, which is a lamp required to give light
to motion pictures. And while the General Electric Co. never tried
to assert their rights in the matter, and just collected a very nominal
royalty from the makers of those lamps, he hoped some day to assert
his rights. So I said to Clarke: " Now, I am going to get this wide
arrangement, and I intend to acquire those lamp companies

Mr. PECORA (interposing). What lamp companies did you have
in mind?

Mr. Fox. They were a group of lamp companies, the names of
which I do not now have in mind. But I have read about them a
good deal in the newspapers.

Mr. PECORA. The J. E. McAuley Manufacturing Co.?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And Hall & Connolly, Inc.?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And Ashcraft Automatic Arc Co.?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the Strong Electric Co.?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. AH right.
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Mr. Fox. They were the only ones that had licenses from the
General Electric Co., by the way, to make those lamps.

Mr. PECORA. All right. You may proceed.
Mr. Fox. As I understood it there were no other licenses out

except those four. I may be wrong about that but that was my
understanding. Clarke said:

You are not in the projection-machine business. Let me negotiate that
purchase. Let me negotiate the purchase for our joint account.

I had told Clarke that we were likewise, or that I had likewise
a verbal option on the Mitchell Camera Co. of California. Clarke
said: " Let me negotiate that purchase." I told him the terms of
it, and hê  said, " Let me negotiate that purchase. I will acquire
it for our joint account."

The CHAIRMAN. When he said " For our joint account", who
was he referring to, you and he personally or your companies?

Mr. CLARKE. NO ; for H. L. Clarke and myself. Some time later
Clarke said that the projection machine was practically finished.

Mr. PECORA. DO you mean the one that you had asked him to
build?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Which was to accommodate the wider film?
Mr. Fox. To accommodate the wider film; yes.
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. Fox. And he was to build it, as I understood from my people,

at cost plus; I don't know how much plus, but it was to be cost plus.
[Laughter.] So that on this particular day when he called, he told
me the cost of erecting that machine was $175,000. Now, a normal
projection machine at that time cost about $1,000 or $1,200, or, per-
haps, less. I said, " That is a rather steep price." He said, " Of
course, but with them you get the dies, tools, jigs, and so on, and
they all belong to you." I said, "All right. If you will make the
transfer, I will make you out a check for $175,000."

As I later learned, that was the very thing Clarke did not want
me to say. He was in hopes I would complain about the bill.

And then he finally changed the subject to " Why can't we make
a deal here ? " He said " We have done some work in connection
with developing the wide projector machines. This idea is nothing
new. We have worked on it, and have spent a lot of money on it,
and so forth. Why can't we create a company ?

At this time we were calling our wide picture, and proudly so,
Grandeur. Of course, we thought it was grand, that it was grander
than ever. By this time Clarke had seen those pictures at our pro-
jection room.

Mr. PECORA. Were there any features about that improved pro-
jector other than increased width of film ?

Mr. Fox. Yes. It gave an illusion of the third dimension, which
was more important even than the fact of its width.

Mr. PECORA. By that do you mean depth?
Mr. Fox. Depth, yes. I t gave you the closest illusion to the third

dimension yet found in the art of photography. And jpu know
how many years they have been trying to find the third dimension.
It is the most marvelous, the most miraculous thing the world has
ever seen. And it has been a pity that it has been destroyed, as it
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was destroyed by those bankers when they began to control my
companies.

Well, I entered into a deal with Clarke
Senator COUZENS (interposing). What kind of a deal?
Mr. Fox. A contract was made, sir. Would you like to see that

contract? We have it here.
Mr. PECORA. I should like to see it.
Mr. Fox. Mr. Becker, did you bring that contract here?
Mr. BECKER. Yes. I have it.
Mr. PECORA. YOU might tell us about it while the contract is being

located by Mr. Becker.
Mr. Fox. Will you just let me rest for about a minute, if you

please?
Mr. PECORA. Certainly.
Mr. Fox (after a brief rest, with the contract before him). Now,

Mr. Pecora, may I hand you this contract? We understand that we
must ask for its return immediately on handing it to you, otherwise
it does not come back to us.

Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of it?
Mr. BECKER. NO ; but we will furnish you with a photostatic copy.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Mr. Fox, this is the original agreement

that you have handed to me?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I t says made this day of May 1929.
Mr. BECKER. I think it is dated May 24.
Mr. PECORA. The covering letter is dated May 24, 1929.
Mr. BECKER. Yes; that is it.
Mr. PECORA. Are the signatures on this agreement that you have

handed me, reading " H. L. Clarke " and " William Fox ", respec-
tively, the signatures of Mr. Clarke and yourself?

Mr. Fox. That is my signature, and I have seen Mr. Clarke put
his name there.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer this in evidence and ask that it
may be made a part of the record of the proceedings.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and the committee reporter
will make it a part of the proceedings.

(The letter of May 24, 1929, from H. L. Clarke to William Fox,
and the papers annexed thereto, was marked " Committee Exhibit
No. 169, Nov. 23, 1933 ", and will be found on page 3719.)

Mr. PECORA. I have had this original marked, and, as I under-
stand, you will furnish a copy for our purposes.

Mr. BECKER. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I will read the covering letter, which is a part of the

agreement that has been marked " Committee Exhibit No. 169,
November 23, 1933." I t is as follows (reading) :

MAY 24, 1929.
Mr. WILLIAM FOX,

Fox Film Corporation, New York City.
DEAR SIR : This will confirm the agreement between you and me as follows:
I agree to cause to be organized a corporation under the laws of the State

of Delaware, or such other State as shall be mutually agreeable to me, to be
known as " Grandeur, Inc.", the chief object of which shall be the purchase,
sale, lease, and/or license of motion-picture projectors, cameras, and/or equip-
ment or devices to be used in connection with motion-picture projectors. The
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corporation shall have an authorized capital stock of 100,000 shares of common
stock of no par value. The form of the charter and the details in connection
with the organization of said corporation shall be approved by our respective
counsel.

I agree to cause a subscription to be made for one half of such capital stock
and you agree to subscribe for the other one half at a cost to each of us of
$250,000 in cash.

I agree to cause International Projector Corporation to enter into a contract
with said new corporation with the terms, provisions, and to be substantially
in the form of the copy annexed hereto, made a part hereof, and marked
" Exhibit A."

You agree to cause Fox Theatres Corporation to enter into a contract with
said new corporation with the terms, provisions, and to be substantially in the
form of the copy annexed hereto, made a part hereof, and marked " Exhibit B."

If the foregoing meets with your understanding and you indicate your
acceptance in the space below, this shall constitute a contract between us.

Yours very truly,
(Signed) H. L. CLARKE.

Accepted.
(Signed) WILLIAM FOX.

Attached to this letter are two exhibits, marked respectively " Ex-
hibit A" and " Exhibit B "; and attached to this also appears to be-
another agreement, reading as follows (reading):

MAY 24, 1929.
Mr. WILLIAM FOX,

850 Tenth Avenue,
New York City.

DEAR SIB: With reference to agreement entered into between us, today, con-
cerning the wide film situation, this will confirm our understanding that after
Grandeur, Inc., has been duly organized and its business affairs in operation,
out of the first profits earned and before any dividends shall have been paid,
you shall be reimbursed in the sum of one million ($1,000,000) dollars, and I
shall be reimbursed in the sum of five hundred thousand ($500,000) dollars
for expenditures, labor, overhead, and services for research work in the develop-
ment of the wide film art.

Grandeur, Inc., shall cause to be created and delivered to each of us a
note or other form of acknowledgement of indebtedness suitable to our respec-
tive counsel, evidencing the foregoing arrangements.

Yours very truly,
H. L. CLARKE.

I hereby approve the foregoing and acknowledge it as our understanding.
WILLIAM FOX.

And attached to it is a further agreement or form letter reading
as follows [reading]:

MAY 25, 1929.
Mr. WILLIAM FOX,

Fox Film Corporation, New York City.
DEAR MR. FOX : This will confirm the understanding between you and me as

follows:
I am now negotiating for the purchase of the Mitchell Camera Co. This

purchase shall be for the benefit of the corporation to be organized by us,
one half of the stock of which is to be owned by each of us. This corporation
shall either be independently operated by us or shall be a wholly owned sub-
sidiary of Grandeur, Inc., as shall be mutually agreed upon between our
respective counsel.

It is understood that this corporation shall from time to time acquire addi-
tional devices, patents, inventions, or business to be used in connection with or
relation to the objects for which the corporation is to be formed, which shall be-
primarily the manufacture, sale, distribution, leasing, licensing, and generally
dealing in cameras. Any such devices, inventions, patents, or businesses that
the undersigned may at any time acquire, will be immediately assigned to the-
said new corporation. In the event that you shall acquire any devices, inven-
tions, patents, or businesses relating to the objects for which the corporation is
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to be formed, you shall likewise immediately assign the same to the said
^corporation.

In the organization and formation of the said corporation, suitable provisions
«hall be made, by contract or otherwise, that the policy of sales, distribution,
leasing, licensing, or dealing in or with any of the devices, apparatus, cameras,
or otherwise, embracing the art of photographing negative stock on film com-
monly known as Grandeur film, to wit: Film in excess in width of 35 mm shall
be under your direct supervision, management, and control exclusively, without
impairment or interference by anybody, and you shall designate the agency or
nominee that shall carry on such exclusive sale, leasing, licensing, or other
dealing in such wide film devices as aforesaid.

Yours very truly,
H. L. CLARKE.

Approved and agreed to as our understanding.
WILLIAM FOX.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Fox, are you now ready to resume from the point
in your narration where this agreement just offered in evidence was
executed and delivered between you and Mr. Clarke ?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir. When that agreement was made I did not
know that Clarke had already acquired the lamp companies. He had
not informed me of that. Some time in June of 1929—about the
middle of June, I should say—Mr. Clarke called on me and in-
formed me that he was going to create a new company, in which
•company he was going to merge all of the companies that he con-
trolled in the motion picture business up to that time.

Mr. PECORA. Including the four lamp companies, or did you not
know about the four lamp companies' acquisition?

Mr. Fox. I will come to that in just about a moment, sir. Includ-
ing the four lamp companies. And he said it was not quite conven-
ient to carry out the contract of May 24; that he would like to revise,
would like to make changes in it. He did not want a contract out-
standing that would give me a million dollars and give him $500,000
and other things contained in the contract, that he would prefer
were not had. Of course in the meantime the Grandeur Co. was
incorporated. I do not know whether at this time, whether about
June 15, the stock was issued or not. I am not certain of that.
The stock book can reveal that, which stock book we can get for you.

Mr. PECORA. What was the original capital structure of Grandeur?
Mr. Fox. There was a limited number of no-par shares.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall when the stock of Grandeur, Inc., was

issued?
Mr. Fox. I do not, sir; but we can get that for you without any

difficulty.
Mr. PECORA. Well, when it was issued, to whom was it issued?
Mr. Fox. When it was issued there were 50,000 shares of it issued

to—I believe that the 50,000 went direct to the General Theatres
Equipment—I am not certain of that, and the other 50,000, my
50,000, went to the William Fox Securities Co., a company that is
wholly owned by me. Clarke said he would like to revise the trans-
action, and he did revise it in the following manner. In lieu of not
allowing me to participate in the purchase of the lamp companies
he said he would give me 25,000 shares of General Theatres Equip-
ment stock—25,000 shares of stock in a company that he was going
to form. At this particular time he did not tell me that that was
to be the name of the company. I knew it to be something
•" Theatres " or some name that he was to determine upon.
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Mr. PECORA.Was such a company formed afterwards under the
name of General Theatres Equipment, Inc.?

Mr. Fox. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. GO ahead.
Mr. Fox. He gave me the 25,000 shares with the understanding

that it would be deposited and held in escrow by some bank, and
that they could not be sold in the market until February 1, 1930.

Mr. PECORA. Was there any repurchase agreement entered into
between you and Mr. Harley Clarke covering those 25,000 shares?

Mr. Fox. There was not.
Mr. PECORA. At no time ?
Mr. Fox. No, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Either orally or written?
Mr. Fox. No, sir. The ract of the matter is that the stock was

sold in the open market. Not for $750,000, as I read in the news-
papers you say that I sold to Clarke for, but upwards of a million
dollars.

Mr. PECORA. NO ; I did not say that. Mr. Clarke said it.
Mr. Fox. Oh, yes; Mr. Clarke said it. For upwards of a million

dollars. What Clarke had done in the interim was: On October 1,
1929, I applied for a loan to Clarke and gave these 25,000 shares
as collateral, and he loaned me $600,000. $600,000 for, I think, a
period of 4 months. I think I have those notes here. Have I
not? [Addressing Mr. Becker].

Mr. BECKER. A copy of them.
Senator COTJZENS. HOW did they get out of escrow?
You said they were placed in escrow in the first place.
Mr. Fox. I t is so arranged by these two memorandums. I think

one shows a note and the other thing shows how they come out of
the escrow [handing same to Mr. Pecora].

Mr. PECORA. YOU have just produced two documents, one of which
appears to be a copy of a note for $600,000. Will you look at that
particular document and tell me if it is a true and correct copy of a
note given by you to Harley Clarke for the amount mentioned ?

Mr. Fox. I think there is another part of this, is there not, Mr.
Pecora ?

Mr. PECORA. Oh, yes [handing another paper to Mr. Fox].
Mr. Fox (after examining same). Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask to have it spread upon

the record.
The CHAIRMAN. I t may be admitted in evidence and placed in the

record.
(Note for $600,000, dated October 1, 1929, signed " William Fox

Securities Corporation, by William Fox, president. William Fox ",
was received in evidence, marked " Committee Exhibit No. 170 of
November 23, 1933 ", and is here printed in the record in full as
follows:)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 170, NOVEMBER 23, 1933

.$600,000 PAYABLE IN FUNDS CURRENT AT THE NEW YORK CLEARING HOUSE

N E W YORK, October 1, L9?>9.
Four months after date, for value received, without grace, the undersigned

(who, if two or more in number, shall be jointly and severally bound) promise
to pay to Webster Securities Corporation, or order, at the principal office of
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the undersigned, 850 Tenth Avenue, in the city of New York, $600,000, witn
interest from the date hereof, at the rate of 6 percent per annum, having
•deposited and pledged with said Webster Securities Corporation as collateral
security for the due payment of this note, and any note or obligation given in
extension or renewal thereof, the following property, viz: Certificate T.C.C.
164 for 25,000 shares common stock voting trust certificates of General Theaters
Equipment, Inc.

Upon the nonpayment of this note or of any of the aforesaid obligations or
liabilities, or upon the nonperformance of any of the agreements in this
note by the undersigned, or upon the insolvency or bankruptcy, or appoint-
ment of receiver for the property of, or entry of any judgment against, any
guarantor or endorser of this note, then the whole or any part of any or
all of the aforesaid obligations and liabilities of the undersigned, including
this note, shall, at the election of the Webster Securities Corporation, im-
mediately mature and forthwith become due and payable without demand
or notice; and in any such event the Webster Securities Corporation shall
have the right to sell, assign, and deliver the whole or any part of the property
hereinabove specifically described or of any property substituted therefor, or of
any additions thereto, or of any other property of the undersigned then in
its possession, at any time or times either at the New York Stock Exchange
or at any other exchange or at any broker's board, or at public or private
sale, either * for cash or on credit or for future delivery, without demand,
advertisement or notice, which are hereby waived, and/or otherwise to collect
and/or realize upon any such property, and to apply the net proceeds to the
payment of this note and of any and all such other obligations and liaMlities
of any of the undersigned and of all expenses accounting for any surplus; the
undersigned remaining liable for any deficiency. Upon any sale as aforesaid,
the Webster Securities Corporation may purchase and hold the whole or any
part of the property sold, free from any claim or right of redemption of the
undersigned, which is hereby waived and released.

Upon any negotiation or transfer of this note by the Webster Securities
Corporation it may deliver the said property or any part thereof to the en-
dorsee or transferee thereof who shall thereupon become vested with all the
right, title, and interest of the Webster Securities Corporation in and to said
property so transferred, with all the powers and right of the Webster Secur-
ities Corporation therein, and the Webster Securities Corporation shall there-
after be forever relieved and fully discharged from any liability or respon-
sibility to any person or corporation which might or could arise under this
note as to said property.

No exchange or release of property, and no delay or indulgence on the part
of the holder hereof in exercising any rights hereunder shall operate as a
waiver of such rights or affect or impair the liability of the undersigned.
The provisions, agreements, and terms hereof shall apply to and govern any
and all notes and obligations given in extension or renewal of this note.

In the event of the insolvency or bankruptcy of, or appointment of a receiver
for, any of the undersigned, this note and all said obligations and liabilities
shall forthwith become due and payable without demand or notice.

WILLIAM Fox SECURITIES CORPORATION,
By WILLIAM FOX, President,

WILLIAM FOX.

Mr. PECORA. The second document submitted by you purports to
be a copy of a letter addressed to Commercial National Bank &
Trust Co. of New York, by William Fox Securities Corporation,
signed by William Fox as president and by H. L. Clarke. Will you
please look at it and tell me if it is a true and correct copy of such a
letter that was so signed and sent [handing same to Mr. Fox] ?

Mr. Fox (after examining same). Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer that in evidence and ask to have it spread

upon the record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and placed in the record.
(Letter of Oct. 1, 1929, addressed to Commercial National Bank

& Trust Co. of New York by u William Fox Securities Corporation,
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by William Fox, president, H. L. Clarke ", was received in evidence
and marked " Committee Exhibit 171 of Nov. 23, 1933.")

Mr. PECORA. The first of these two documents, marked in evidence
as " Committee Exhibt No. 170 ", is the usual form of collateral-note
agreement.

Mr. Fox. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Dated October 1, 1929, in the sum of $600,000, pay-

able 4 months after date, payable to the order of Webster Securities
Corporation. Did you know the Webster Securities Corporation
to be a corporation of Mr. Clarke's ?

Mr. Fox. I do not know whose corporation that is.
Mr. PECORA. But this is the note that you referred to a few mo-

ments ago as being the note that you gave to Harley Clarke for
this loan of $600,000?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Specify the collateral.
Mr. PECORA. The note recites that there has been deposited and

pledged as collateral with the said Webster Securities Corporation
certificate for 25,000 shares common stock voting trust certificates
of General Theatres Equipment, Inc.

Senator COUZENS. What is the date of that?
Mr. PECORA. October 1, 1929. The second document marked in

evidence is " Committee's Exhibit No. 171." I t reads as follows
[reading]:

OCTOBER 1, 1929.
COMMERCIAL NATIONAL BANK & TRUST CO. OF NEW YORK,

56 Wall Street, New YorJc City.
(Attention of Mr. H. H. Nutt, Jr., assistant trust officer.)

DEIAB SIRS: Referring to escrow letter dated August 2, 1929 pursuant to
which there was deposited with you T.C.C. 164 representing 25,000 shares of
the common stock voting trust certificates of General Theatres Equipment, Inc.,
registered in the name of William Fox Securities Corporation, the undersigned
hereby requests that you deliver the same to and take the receipt of Webster
Securities Corporation notwithstanding the provisions and terms of said letter
of August 2, 1929.

Yours very truly,
WILLIAM FOX SECURITIES CORPORATION,

By WILLIAM FOX, President.
H. L. CLARKE.

The CHAIRMAN. IS it convenient for you to suspend now where
you are?

Mr. Fox. Yes. Any place you say, Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. We will take a recess until 2 o'clock.
(Thereupon, at 1 p.m. the subcommittee stood in recess until 2 p.m.

the same day, Thursday, Nov. 23, 1933.)

AFTERNOON SESSION

The subcommittee reconvened at the expiration of the recess at
2 p.m., Thursday, November 23, 1933.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order. Proceed,
Mr. Pecora.
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TESTIMONY OP WILLIAM FOX—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Fox, will you resume your narration from the
point where the committee took a recess today ?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. At the time of recess there had just been identified,

and put in evidence, exhibits 170 and 171.
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Which related to the loan of $600,000 you obtained

on October 1,1929, and for which you gave as security the certificate
for 25,000 shares of the common stock voting trust certificates of
General Theatres Equipment, Inc.

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir. Mr. Pecora, I would like to show you a letter
addressed to Mr. Saul E. Rogers, from Mr. Clarke, with reference
to the same matter [handing paper to Mr. Pecora].

The CHAIRMAN. Who is Mr. Rogers ?
Mr. Fox. Mr. Rogers was then my attorney. He is now Mr.

Clarke's lawyer.
Mr. PECORA. I cannot decipher the handwriting in which the sig-

nature on this letter is written. Can you tell me how that signature
reads ?

Mr. Fox (after examining paper). This is one of Mr. Clarke's
lieutenants. His name is Michael.

Mr. PECORA. I offer the letter in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(The document referred to, letter, Oct. 1, 1929, Michael to Rogers,

was received in evidence, marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 172 ",
Nov. 23,1933, and the same was subsequently read into the record by
Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter is dated October 1, 1929, and reads as
follows [reading] :
SAUL E. ROGERS, ESQ.,

Ambassador Hotel, New York, N.Y.
DEAR MB. ROGERS : With reference to the loan of $600,000 by Webster Securi-

ties Corporation to William Fox Securities Corporation, it will be necessary to
have the following documents, which will be turned over to the Commercial
National Bank & Trust Co., who at present have in escrow 25,000 shares of
common stock voting trust certificates of General Theatres Equipment, Inc.:

1. An executed collateral trust note signed by William Fox Securities Corpo-
ration, signed by William Fox, president, and signed by William Fox, the note
to mature 4 months from October 1, 1929, and to bear interest at 6 percent per
annum, principal amount $600,000.

2. A resolution of the board of directors of William Fox Securities Corpora-
tion authorizing the pledge of said 25,000 shares common stock voting trust
certificates of General Theatres Equipment, Inc.

3. An order from William Fox Securities Corporation to Commercial National
Bank & Trust Co. to deliver to the Webster Securities Corporation said 25,000
shares common stock voting trust certificates of General Theaters Equipment,
Inc., notwithstanding said letter of August 2, 1929, previously mentioned.

4. Certificate, T.C.O.-164, for 25,000 shares common stock voting trust certifi-
cates, General Theaters Equipment, Inc., endorsed in blank "William Fox
Securities Corporation, by William Fox, president."

On the basis of these they will deliver to you check for $600,000 payable to
the order of William Fox Securities Corporation.

Yours very truly,
H. C. MICHAEL.

Mr. Fox. Mr. Pecora, I would like to have you see this letter
[handing paper to Mr. Pecora]. This is a copy of a letter written by
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Mr. Saul E. Rogers to my accountant. I t points out that the Webster
Co. is Mr. Clarke's company.

Mr. PECORA. That has been already admitted in the testimony given
by Mr. Clarke, so that there does not seem to be any occasion to read
that document into the record, so I will return it to you [handing
paper to Mr. Fox].

Mr. Fox. The letter has not any other significance.
Finally, this loan was about to become due, and we did not have

the money to pay it with, and Mr. Rogers undertook to have the
note renewed, and this is the first letter Mr. Rogers had written me
on the subject.

The CHAIRMAN. AS I understand, that agreement between you
and Mr. Clarke, whereby you were to have $1,000,000 and he $500,-
000 was subsequently modified or canceled or laid aside, and this
25,000 shares of stock in the General Theatres Equipment Co. was
taken over instead of that contract; is that it ?

Mr. Fox. No. The 25,000 shares of stock, as I remember it, was
given to me for denying me the right to participate in the purchase
of the lamp companies. That was not in the agreement that we
had offered here this morning.

Mr. PECORA. In other words, it was given to you by Mr. Clarke
in recognition of some understanding he previously had had with
you, under the terms of which you were to be jointly interested with
him in the acquisition of the four lamp companies.

Mr. Fox. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Those four lamp companies, you learned, had been

acquired by Mr. Clarke, not for the joint account of yourself and
him, but exclusively for his individual account.

Mr. Fox. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. And by way of adjustment of whatever claims you

had because of that understanding that they were to be acquired for
the joint account of yourself and Mr. Clarke, you now say Mr.
Clarke gave you those 25,000 shares of the common stock of the
General Theaters Equipment.

Mr. Fox. That is right.
Senator ADAMS. That did not waive your right to the $1,000,000

under your contract.
Mr. Fox. That did not.
Mr. PECORA. Will you narrate to the committee in your own way,

as you were doing this morning, the history of the events that led
to this so-called conspiracy " that you referred to this morning,
and the accomplishment of their purposes? I will return to you
the document you last handed me, because I do not think it is
necessary to put it into the record. You may make such reference
to it in the course of your testimony as you may deem necessary to
fill out the picture.

Mr. Fox. This would complete that transaction, and I thought
perhaps we ought to close that incident up. This correspondence
would show that it would automatically close it.

Mr. PECORA. Just refer to the correspondence in such manner as
will give the committee the information you want to give it with
regard to that particular transaction.

Mr. Fox. On January 8 Mr. Rogers informed me that he had
communicated with Mr. Clarke that the loan was coming due and
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advised me that he thought he could get a 60- or 90-day extension
from February 1, and on January 17 Mr. Rogers had wired to
Mr. Clarke as follows [reading] :

Pursuant to our telephone conversation last week, you promised to telephone
me Monday of this week to arrange meeting to discuss Fox note, due February
1. Not having heard from you on Monday, I endeavored since Tuesday to
get you on telephone, without success, and was informed by your secretary
this morning that you left for Chicago last night. Inasmuch as due date of
that note is rapidly approaching, it is urgent that I get definite decision from
you immediately so that proper arrangements can be made by Fox. Kindly
inform me your decision without delay.

Senator ADAMS. That is signed by whom?
Mr. Fox. By Mr. Kogers, addressed to Harley L. Clarke.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Rogers was then acting as your attorney?
Mr. Fox. Mr. Rogers was then acting as my attorney.
On January 17 Mr. Rogers sent a letter to Mr. Clarke by regis-

tered mail, and the receipt is here attached, sending a copy of this
telegram that I have just read.

On January 17 Mr. Clarke had wired to Mr. Rogers, in which he
said [reading]:

Unable to telephone you because I did not have time to find out if bank would
renew. Will do so as early as possible and advise you.

On January 22 Mr. Rogers wired to Mr. Clarke:
Please give your decision with reference to Fox note due February 1. Time

of maturity rapidly approaching, and in all fairness Fox is entitled to an
expression of your position without delay.

On January 22 Mr. Rogers sent a registered letter to Mr. Clarke,
sending a copy of that telegram, and the receipt of it is attached.

On January 23 Mr. Rogers received a reply from Mr. Clarke's
secretary that read as follows [reading] :

Mr. Clarke advises me to say that he will let you know about the loan
as soon as he can find out about its extension, which will probably be early
next week.

Then there is a note from Mr. Roger's secretary to him saying as
follows [reading] :

Mr. Fox phoned and stated
This is dated 4: 50 p.m., but not dated—just the time [continuing

reading] :
Mr. Fox phoned and stated that he advised you to instruct Harman to deliver

the 25,000 shares to Bancamerica-Blair Corporation tomorrow to be trans-
ferred into 100-share certificates. He said that he wished you to confirm this
instruction by letter, and send a copy of the letter to him, as he wished this
to be done today, so that delivery of shares could be made tomorrow.

Evidently February 1 was when I had arranged with Bancamer-
ica-Blair to take over the 25,000 shares and pay the note of $600,000,
which they did, and following that, several days thereafter, each
day selling some of the General Theatres Equipment shares in the
open market, as they thought the market would absorb them. They
sold a number of shares to make up the $600,000 that he had advanced
me.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know what number of shares they so sold
out of the 25,000?

Mr. Fox. About 14,000 and a fraction shares, having secured better
than $41 per share average.
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Mr. PECORA. They returned the remaining shares to you?
Mr. Fox. They returned the remaining shares to me, and I de-

livered them to my broker, and he sold them.
Mr. PECORA. For your account?
Mr. Fox. For my account; and gave me a check for four hundred

thousand and odd dollars. The total realized out of it was about
$1,040,000, or $1,050,000. The shares never were repurchased by Mr.
Clarke, as he said, unless he purchased them in the open market, and
if he did, he paid more than $750,000 for them.

Mr. PEOORA. Mr. Fox, when did you arrange with Blair & Co.
to take up this $600,000 note that fell due on February 1,1930?

Mr. Fox. About 1 or 2 days prior to its expiration, when I realized
that Clarke was just waiting for the day for the note to become due,
and hoping I would default in it, so that he could recapture his
shares for the $600,000 that he loaned me.

Mr. PECORA. When did you hear finally from Clarke that he
would not renew the loan ?

Mr. Fox. We never heard that. We were told, until the last
minute of the last day, that during the course of the afternoon a
new note would be accepted. A new note was drawn and signed
by me, held in readiness for an exchange of the note, but, of
course, it was never called for.

Mr. PECORA. When did Blair & Co. take up the old note?
Mr. Fox. I asked Mr. Elisha Walker, in connection with loaning

me the $600,000, to please delay doing it until the very last minute,
or as close to 3 o'clock as possible.

Mr. PECORA. On February 1 ?
Mr. Fox. On February 1; in the hopes that Clarke meant what

he said, when, he said that he would try to renew the note.
Mr. PECORA. That closes your narration of that event?
Mr. Fox. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Will you resume your narration of all these events?
Mr. Fox. Of course, all that is incidental to the Grandeur thing,

and perhaps it is best to dispose of the Grandeur now.
Mr. PECORA. If you will.
Mr. Fox. Sometime in the middle of June Mr. Clarke called on me

and told me that he was about to form a General Theatres Co. some
time in the middle of June.

Mr. PECORA. Of 1929?
Mr. Fox. Of 1929. He said that he would prefer not to carry

out the original contract as entered into between us on May 24, that
he did not want the outstanding obligation to p&y me $1,000,000,
as that contract provided, before any dividends could be paid on the
earnings by that company; that he had bought the Mitchell Camera
Co. for our joint account, and that he was going to transfer the
Mitchell Camera Co. to the Grandeur Co.

Mr. PECORA. Did he tell you how much he had bought the Mitchell
Camera Co, for?

Mr. Fox. My recollection is that he said it cost him $1,475,000,
and that when the Grandeur Co. would be completed, on the comple-
tion of his new financing, that he was doing, it would be in the
following position:

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



3684 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

First. It would have all that I possessed in connection with Gran-
deur, the development of the Grandeur idea, the money that I had
-expended, and all efforts and energies that I had put into it over a
period of years.

Mr. PECORA. HOW much had you expended in those efforts and in
that development?

Mr. Fox. I had expended, in actual cash, I should say, about
$220,000, and had obligated myself for an amount, perhaps, of
another $100,000.

Mr. PECORA. And that was expended in the process of developing
a camera and other apparatus designed to take moving pictures on
a film wider than the film commonly in use, which was 35 millimeters
in width?

Mr. Fox. That is right, and with it went the patents that I had.
The person that I had bought it from assigned to me all his right,
title, and interest in certain patents that he possessed.

Mr. PECORA. Had you acquired any patents that were held by the
Mitchell Camera Co., or that were disputed by the Mitchell Camera
Co. of California, in any way?

Mr. Fox. I do not know that, sir.
Second. I t would own the Mitchell Camera Co.
Third. I t would have $900,000 of cash in bank.
Mr. PECORA. For working capital?
Mr. Fox. For working capital.
Fourth. I t would relieve me of putting up the original capital, as

provided for in the agreement of May 24.
Senator ADAMS. $250,000?
Mr. Fox. Which provided that both Clarke and I would each put

Tip $250,000. In this, the company that had these four assets, I
would have a half interest without cost to me; that Clarke would pay
for the half interest out of his personal funds, by some method of
'exchange of checks. That was carried out, sir. On August 1 Mr.
Clarke issued to my order two checks.

Mr. PECORA. I snow you committee's exhibits nos. 167 and 168 in
evidence. Will you look at them and tell me if you recognize them
to be true and correct copies of the two checks you have just referred
to, together with the endorsements thereon?

Mr. Fox. The difficulty about it is that I was ill when this was
done. I had never seen those checks. This is the first time that I
am seeing them now. Of course, the endorsement is not mine, because
someone else did it, except it was deposited in my bank. I t says,
44 For deposit, William Fox." I was not present at the closing of
this transaction. As you remember, I told you I had been injured
on July 17 and did not recover until the end of October.

Mr. PECORA. Did you, subsequent to your recovery from that
injury, learn or confirm that those two checks, or the originals of
those two checks, had been given by Mr. Clarke ?

Mr. Fox. Yes; I had received a letter from one of Mr. Kogers'
associates telling me—I believe it is either addressed to me or to Mr.
Rogers, telling him that the matter had been closed and that these
two checks were issued to my account and deposited in my bank.

On the same day I had issued my check to the Grandeur Co.
That is, I did not issue it. Those who had power of attorney for me
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had signed this check, in the sum of $1,950,000, to the order of the
Grandeur Co.

Mr. PECORA. DO you now produce the original check to which you
have- just referred ?

Mr. Fox. I do, sir. The other $50,000 was the return of the orig-
inal $50,000 that I had given him in connection with the purchase
of the Mitchell Camera Co.

Mr. PECORA. I offer the check just produced by the witness in
evidence.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(The document referred to, check dated Aug. 1, 1929, $1,950,000,

signed William Fox, to Grandeur, Inc., was received in evidence,
marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 173 ", Nov. 23,1933, and the same
was subsequently read into the record by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. That is the original check. I do not know whether
you want it marked.

Mr. BECKER. That may be marked, and I will give you a photo-
static copy.

Mr. PECORA. The check is drawn against the account of William:
Fox in the National City Bank of New York, dated August 1, 1929y
and is payable to the order of Grandeur, Inc. I t is made out for
the sum of $1,950,000. The endorsement on the back thereof reads
as follows [reading] :

For deposit and credit to account of Grandeur, Inc.

Mr. Fox. In the arrangement of the Grandeur Co. I believe Mr.
Clarke had elected himself president and treasurer, or president and
secretary, or two of the offices, and before I could get any information
as to what this whole arrangement was, other than from a memoran-
dum that I had received from Mr. Roger's office, it was necessary, a
year later, for me to go to court and get a court order compelling
Mr. Clarke to permit me to examine the books and learn the status
of the company.

Mr. PECORA. That is, of Grandeur, Inc.
Mr. Fox. Of Grandeur, Inc. And there were several orders is-

sued by the court that resulted in my right to examine the books
and learn what happened to that company.

Senator ADAMS. Did Mr. Rogers represent you in those pro-
ceedings ?

Mr. Fox. No, sir; he did not. I t was after I had sold out.
Likewise, we had to go to the State of Delaware and ask the courts
there to mandamus the Mitchell Camera Co. to let us examine the
books of the Mitchell Camera Co., to learn what that was doing
from the time Clarke acquired it up to the time of our investigation.

Mr. PECORA. Have you any knowledge as to how Grandeur, Inc.,
acquired the assets of the Mitchell Camera Co. of California?

Mr. Fox. Only what I have been reading in the newspapers, sir.
I did not know how that deal was made.

Mr. PECORA. YOU are now referring to the newspaper reports
of testimony given here within the last few days by Mr. Clarke on
that subject?

Mr. Fox. That is right.
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Mr. PECORA. Are you still a stockholder of Grandeur, Inc.?
Mr. Fox. I am its sole stockholder now.
Mr. PECORA. GO ahead with your narrative, Mr. Fox.
Mr. Fox. I had retained my half interest and had later bought

the other half interest.
Mr. PECORA. From whom?
Mr. Fox. At public auction.
Mr. PECORA. Who had owned the other half interest that you

bought at public auction?
Mr. Fox. The other half interest was owned by the General

Theatres Equipment Corporation, and they gave it to me as collateral
on a loan for some notes that I had.

Mr. PECORA. GO ahead.
Mr. Fox. They had given me that as collateral for certain notes

that they had given me.
Mr. PECORA. Were those notes given you in pursuance of terms

of the agreement under which you sold your stock in April 1930 to
General Theatres Equipment, Inc., or its nominees?

Mr. Fox. They were given to me pursuant to that and pursuant
to a further agreement we made on August 13, 1930, at which time
there was not delivered to me the number of shares on the new Fox
stock that I was entitled to, and notes were given to me in settlement
of that matter.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, there has been testimony given here, Mr. Fox,
by Mr. Clarke, substantially to the effect that the $2,000,000 repre-
sented by the two checks marked " Exhibits 167 and 168 " in evi-
dence here was paid to you by Mr. Clarke as the consideration or
purchase price for certain claims you had that were connected with
the business or assets, good will, or otherwise, of the Mitchell Camera
Co. and which you transferred for such payment of $2,000,000 either
to Grandeur, Inc., or to General Theatres Equipment, Inc. What
are the facts, according to your knowledge, of them, with regard to
any such transaction?

Mr. Fox. Well, as I said before, the Grandeur Co. were to have
four assets: (1), it was to have the experience and the advantage
of the money and time that I had expended in the development of
the Grandeur camera; (2), it was to have the Mitchell Camera Co.;
(3), it was to have 900,000 shares of stock.

Mr. PECORA. $900,000 of working capital?
Mr. Fox. $900,000 of the working capital. And (4) was that

which Clarke had contributed, some labor that he said his firm had
done in connection with the development of some wide-projection
machine.

NoWj when the matter was to be closed it was a fact that in con-
sideration of the fact that I had conceived this whole thing and the
fact that I had developed it to a point where it was ready to be mar-
keted and where its opportunities and possibilities were to earn
many, many millions of dollars, it was agreed between Clarke and
I that he was to give me my half interest without cost to me.

Mr. PECORA. Your half interest of Grandeur?
Mr. Fox. Of Grandeur, with these assets in the company.
Mr. PECORA. Then, the $2,000,000 which you got in the form of

those 2 checks were checked out by you substantially by the drawing
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of the check for $1,950,000 to the order of Grandeur, Inc., which
has last been offered in evidence; is that right?

Mr. Fox. That is right, and plus the return of $50,000 originally
advanced in connection with the purchase of the Mitchell Camera Co.

Mr. PECORA. That is, $100,000 had been put up by Clarke in the
transaction whereby he acquired on the 6th of June 1929 from the
Mitchell Camera Co. all of its assets. Did you contribute $50,000 of
that $100,000?

Mr. Fox. I did, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And did Clarke contribute the other $50,000, so far

as you know ?
Mr. Fox. I think he did; and the $2,000,000, one washed the other.
Mr. PECORA. I see.
The CHAIRMAN. Was that the understanding at the time these

checks were given, that one was to offset the other?
Mr. Fox. Oh, yes. Oh, yes. The net result was to be that there

was to be no payment by me for the half Grandeur stock and the
Grandeur Co. were going to have these assets. As to the amount of
checks that he would exchange at that time, perhaps that was or was
not discussed, I do not know. I t may have been that he said that he
would do it in the form of two million or a million and a half or less,
I don't know that. The fact was that when it was arranged it was
to have these assets that I have described and that there was to be
no payment by me and that I was to waive the million dollars claim
that I had to be paid to me out of the first profits before a dividend
was declared.

Mr. PECORA. That was under your agreement of May 24, 1929 ?
Mr. Fox. Under the agreement of May 24, 1929.
The CHAIRMAN. Nothing in writing as to that at all ?
Mr. Fox. Nothing which, sir?
The CHAIRMAN. Nothing in writing as to that?
Mr. Fox. I do not know. I have not been able to find anything.

I have searched for it. If there is any writing I have not been able
to find it.

Mr. PECORA. On August 1, 1929, when you received those two
checks aggregating 2 million dollars from Clarke, if I correctly
followed your testimony, you were incapacitated as a result of this
automobile accident that occurred on July 17?

Mr. Fox. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Who acted for you in that transaction in which you

got 2 million dollars on August 1 ?
Mr. Fox. Mr. Saul Kogers and his associates.
Mr. PECORA. At the time did he keep you currently posted while

you were in that incapacitated or disabled condition with regard to
the events that were taking place?

Mr. CLARKE. NO; he did not. I made an inquiry about it in a
note addressed to his office, I think it is 30 or 60 days later. [Aside
to Mr. Becker.] Isn't it ?

Mr. PECORA. Were you physically able to attend to any of your
business affairs around the 1st of August 1929 ?

Mr. Fox. Oh, I was not. I think it was about a day after I left
the hospital, and I was not in fit condition to do anything. [After
hearing* from Mr. Becker.] As late as September
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Mr. PECORA (interposing). What year?
Mr. Fox. Of 1929. Here is a copy of a memorandum sent to Mr.

Saul Rogers from me. May I read it, or would you like to have it ?
Mr. PECORA. GO ah,ead and read it.
Mr. Fox (reading):
Mr. Saul E. Rogers. September 27, 1929. It is important that you familiar-

ize yourself with the following contracts:
One, the Ellen contract.
That was the person from whom I had acquired Grandeur.
Two, the contract with Harley Clarke or his company in connection with

the use of Grandeur cameras.
Three, the contract between Harley Clarke or his company and myself

regarding the working basis between Grandeur and the International Pro-
jector Corporation in connection with Grandeur projection machines, and any
and all other contracts or agreements that exist between Harley Clarke's
company and myself.

In addition to this I would like to settle the manner in which the Mitchell
Camera Co. will work under its present ownership, and I would like you to
become familiar with what our rights are in that company. If there are
any other papers in connection with this transaction that I have not men-
tioned in this memorandum, will you likewise familiarize yourself with it and
bring them with you, so that you can explain to me exactly what my position is
in this matter?

That is how little I knew about the transaction when it was closed.
That was 2 months later.

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Fox, this check for 1,900,000
Mr. PECORA. Nine hundred and fifty thousand.
Senator ADAMS. Nine hundred and fifty thousand—was payable

to the Grandeur Co. ?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Senator ADAMS. Went into the Grandeur Co.'s treasury ?
Mr. Fox. You mean the check then ?
Senator ADAMS. HOW did you get it out ?
Mr. Fox. Never got it out. I t stayed there.
Mr. PECORA. YOU got 50 percent of the capital stock of the

Grandeur, Inc. ?
Mr. Fox. I did, sir. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. For this $1,950,000?
Mr. Fox. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Plus the $50,000 that you had given to Clarke as

your contribution to the initial payment of a hundred thousand
dollars he made in connection with this acquisition of the assets of
the Mitchell Camera Co., of California?

Mr. Fox. That is right.
Senator ADAMS. I understood you to say that you had originally

contemplated the contribution or subscription of $250,000 from each
of you to constitute the working capital of this company.

Mr. Fox. Of course, both being the owners of half of the com-
pany, it made little or no difference as long as we were both going
to put in a similar amount, as long as we were going to put it in,
whether we did or not.

Senator ADAMS. I t did not make any difference how you got it
out?

Mr. Fox. We never put it in, sir. If you are confused about
that, Senator, I wish you would let me tell it to you once more,
because I can straighten it out without any difficulty at all.
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Senator ADAMS. Frankly, I am confused about it, but I do not
care to take up any time of the committee.

Mr. Fox. I do not think we ought to be confused about it, sir.
May I describe it just once more very briefly?

The CHAIRMAN. Proceed.
Mr. Fox. The contract dated May 24, 19*29, between Clarke and

myself agreeing to each contribute $250,000 to the creation of a
company called the Grandeur Co. An agreement between Clarke
and me that he is to buy the Mitchell Camera Co. for our
joint account. The agreement of May 24 provides that out of the
first profits that the company earns and before a dividend is de-
clared $1,000,000 is to be given to Fox to compensate him for moneys
invested in the time and experience in the assets that he gave to
the company.

Some time in June, Clarke comes and says, " Now, I want to
change that whole deal. Neither one of us have put up the $250,000
yet." The company had just been created. The Grandeur Co. had
just been organized. " Now, I want you to waive the right to re-
ceive a million dollars of profits before the company declares divi-
dends. I want you to give to the Grandeur Co. all that you possess
in connection with the development of Grandeur, and in considera-
tion of that I will give you 50 percent of the stock in the Grandeur
Co. When you receive this 50 percent of the stock the status of the
company will be: One, working assets that you now possess; two,
it will own the Mitchell Camera Co.; three, it will have $900,000 of
working capital; four, it will have that which I have done in the
development of it. You will not be obliged to pay a dollar to get
your stock. You are getting your stock for what you have already
contributed."

Then he does it in the bookkeeping manner that I was not familiar
with at the time. I was not present at the closing. He gives me a
gift—I consider it a gift—of $2,000,000, providing I take the same
$2,000,000 and buy myself a half interest in the Grandeur Co. and
deposit the funds in the Grandeur Co., which I did.

Is that clear, Senator?
Senator ADAMS. Yes.
Mr. Fox. I t should be, because it was perfectly simple. [Laughter.]
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Fox, did you know how Clarke got the $2,000,000

that he turned over to you in the form of those two checks of August
1, 1929, which aggregated that amount?

Mr. Fox. I haven't the slightest idea where he got that money
from.

Mr. PECORA. Can you go on to the date of April 7, 1930, which,
as I recall, was the date of the consummation of a transaction be-
tween you and General Theatres Equipment, Inc., and in the course
of which you sold to that company some 50,000 shares of Fox Film A
stock and 100,000 shares of Fox Theatres B stock?

Mr. Fox. Well, we are «not quite up to that yet. That would be
cutting it rather short. In view of the fact that it was commonly
known—Mr. Pecora, may I say now that I am willing to stop when-
ever you think you have got enough of the story. I am not here to
press the story, unless you really want to hear it.

175541—34—PT 8 4
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Mr. PECORA. We do not want to curtail you. I thought perhaps
that was the next step in the chronological order.

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. But if there is something else to come in between, go

ahead and narrate it.
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir. As I remember the recital of my story, I got

to the point of where I had reached my accident in connection with
what I had charged was a general conspiracy of a banking group to
capture my companies.

Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. Fox. I would like to go back just a step of that, because it is

a well-known fact—it has been well advertised—that the Fox Co.,
when it got into difficulty, owed $91,000,000, and the Loew purchase
was only $73,000,000; and I would like to call attention of this com-
mittee to how the other $20,000,000 of liability was incurred.

Mr. PECORA. All right, go ahead.
Mr. Fox. There came to America a man b^ the name of Isador

Ostrer, who said that he controlled a company in England called the
British Gaumont Co. that had a chain of theaters of more than 300
in number and that had studios where they were manufacturing
pictures abroad, and he was desirous that the Fox Co. acquire a
75 percent interest in that company.

In the records of the film company it was clear that the total
amount of revenue that we were receiving from these 300 theaters
in film rentals per year was less than $500,000 per year, and Ostrer
had stated that if we controlled the Gaumont Co. and these 300
theaters it was possible for us to get a film rental revenue from the
chain of theaters of somewhere between 4 and 5 million dollars per
year.

Senator GORE. Who made that representation?
Mr. Fox. A man by the name of Isador Ostrer, who was in control

of the British Gaumont Co. in England.
I had inquired from our English representative whether such a

thing was possible, the gentleman who was in charge of the rental
of our films to the Gaumont Co., and he said that was possible and
more too. The Gaumont Co. was spending huge sums of money for
the rental of pictures per year, and we were getting a very small
amount of it.

This man Ostrer had come here just at a time when the talking
motion pictures had just come into vogue. His theaters were not
yet equipped for talking pictures. England was not using talking
pictures; they were using silent pictures.

This required an expenditure of 20 millions of dollars, and I real-
ized that I could not undertake it unless I talked to my creditors
about it and asked them their advice as to whether they thought I
ought to expand any further or whether they thought the matter
should end there, particularly in view of the fact of my visit to the
Attorney General's office wherein he told* me that the record pro-
vided that I was not to acquire any Loew stock.

I discussed this mater fully with Mr. Harry Stuart, or Harry
Stuart's office rather, Mr. Stuart being abroad at the time, and with
Mr. Otterson. Otterson urged it strongly.

Mr. PECORA. That is, he urged the acquisition of the British Gau-
mont Co.?
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Mr. Fox. He urged the acquisition of the British Gaumont Co.
Of course, he had two reasons for doing that; that if the Fox Co.
was to control the British Gaumont chain, that it would promptly
buy the equipment from the American Telephone Co. of these 300
theaters.

Mr. PECORA. That is for the sound pictures?
Mr. Fox. For the sound pictures. At that time they were selling—

the piice of an equipment in England was about $25,000 in American
money. I t was clear that Otterson saw a chance to get a 7 ^ million
dollar order.

More than that, it was going to give the Telephone Co. a dominat-
ing place in the English field, which they did not control as they had
controlled it here in America.

The Stuart firm thought that the transaction ought to be made.
Mr. PECORA. That is Halsey, Stuart ?
Mr. CLARKE. Halsey, Stuart & Co. And they urged me to enter

into this contract. We arranged and made the purchase. The pur-
chase wa$ being made while Mr. Harry Stuart was in London. I t
was Mr. Stuart who went to the London Midland Bank and other
banks in London and actually arranged or recommended that the
loans be made to the Fox Co. to help us make this acquisition, and
we did borrow there, I believe it was 800,000 pounds, from the
London Midland Bank, $4,000,000, and some other sum, 400,000
pounds, from some other bank.

So that both of these people knew exactly what this transaction
was, knew we did not have the money with which to do it, and the
Stuart people knew definitely that we were financed on a short term
basis and we would have to be financed when these payments became
due.

Having in mind that we were under short-term financing, they
recommended that I enter into a contract to make this 20 million
purchase. That added to the $73,000,000 that we owed for the Loew
Co. made an actual liability of about $93,000,000.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, when did you complete the acquisition of the
British Gaumont Co.?

Mr. Fox. Some time in July or August—no; some time in June
or July.

Mr. PECORA. Of 1929?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir; of 1929. I believe it was the latter part of June

or the early part of July.
Mr. PECORA. And that is how the total indebtedness of Fox Cos.

was increased to about $93,000,000?
Mr. Fox. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. GO ahead.
Mr. Fox. Now, sir, therefore it is clear that if those companies

owed $93,000,000, which was just about the amount of the unpaid
claims the companies owed; and that the $93,000,000 was for two
exclusive purposes:

First. To buy the Loew shares for $73,000,000; and
Second. To buj the British Gaumont for $20,000,000.
That the fact is that those 2 companies, Fox Theaters and Fox

Film, if they had not done those 2 pieces of business they would
have been free of liability of any kind, nature, or description what-
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soever, bankers or otherwise, and would have owed nobody anything;
and would have been in the most liquid position it was possible to
have a company in.

Mr. PECORA. And were they going and profitable concerns ?
Mr. Fox. Oh, yes. They were then going and profitable concerns.

And more than that, their structures were in common stock only.
Neither company had any bonds outstanding, and neither company
had any preferred stock outstanding.

Now, I have been wondering in my mind what was the reason for
the advice that those men had given me, to enter into those additional
contracts. Was it in good faith ? Was it because they thought the
Fox Co. ought to own the British company ? Or was it to get me
into such a position where I definitely could not get myself out of
it? Was that the beginning of the conspiracy I am complaining
about and that finally culminated in the capture of those companies
from me? And in practically the destruction of those companies,
or operation by men who were incompetent, who knew nothing about
this whole business ?

Was this a method that Mr. Albert Wiggin had made up his mind
he was going to employ to enrich himself ? Was that his purpose ?

Now, what was all this? Who dared to go along with this mat-
ter without definite knowledge that from some place, from some-
where, some one was going to supply the money to pay this $93,000,-
000 ? Was there an understanding at this particular time that when
they got rid of me, when they got ready to proceed as they desired,
the Chase National Bank would supply this money ?

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Fox, you are not asking me these questions,
are you?

Mr. Fox. No; I have been asking myself these questions a thousand
times over. If Mr. Wiggin would tell the truth he could tell it—
or, I mean, if he were here and saw fit to tell us he could tell whether
Clarke and he had this whole thing planned out from the begin-
ning. And whether Mr. Stuart was invited in, not because Stuart
liked Clarke, or Clarke liked Stuart, but where the whole founda-
tion was being laid for this whole financing scheme when the op-
portune time came.

The CHAIRMAN. This is the first time you have mentioned Wig-
gin. Did you have any relations or conversation with him before
this?

Mr. Fox. Do you mean about this matter?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. Fox. No, sir. I did not realize that Mr. Wiggin was in this

picture until it was all through, until after I was all out, and until
after these companies went on the rpcks. Then it appeared that
Mr. Albert Wiggin had played an important part in the whole
transaction, that he was the Santa Claus, or that the Chase National
Bank was. [Laughter.]

Mr. PECORA. What were the maturities of the loans negotiated
to enable your companies to acquire the British Gaumont Co.? I
mean, were they short-term borrowings, too ?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir; they were all short-term borrowings. I think,
they were borrowings for six months, with some understanding of a
renewal later. But the banks refused to renew. And after those
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acquisitions were made, and I had met with my accident, and then
when I recovered and came out ready to

Senator ADAMS (interposing). Which accident do you refer to?
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Fox is referring to an automobile accident that

he sustained.
Mr. Fox. Well, Senator, I have met with so many accidents I

don't know which you would like to know about. But I am talking
about the automobile accident, the one in which I was injured.

Senator ADAMS. I thought probably you meant the financial one.
Mr. Fox. No; the financial one was not an accident. I claim it

was a conspiracy. And in such a case what can anyone know? I
mean, what can anyone know, or what could I know in advance,
supposing that a group of men have made up their minds to conspire
against me? Why, I wouldn't know that until it actually took
place.

And. gentlemen of the Committee, I intend to go on with this
conspiracy matter, and prove it conclusively, sirs, and not by word of
mouth, but by actual documents, if this committee wants to hear
about it. I do not want to tell it, or volunteer it, unless you gentle-
men want to know about it. And if you want to know the truth,
the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, I have not only my word
for it but documentary evidence showing just how this whole plan
was worked out.

Senator GORE. All right. Step on it.
Mr. Fox. You cannot quite step on it, Senator. I t is a rather

long story, and I am wondering whether you want me to go for-
ward or to end at this point. I will stop any place you want me to.

Senator ADAMS. NO restrictions have been placed on you so far.
Mr. Fox. No, sir; there haven't been any. You have been very

nice and very sweet about it, all of you.
Mr. PECORA. Just go ahead.
Mr. Fox. When the Grandeur arrangement was made with Clarke

in June, a new arrangement, it abrogated the contract of May 24.
You can Well imagine then that we were on the most friendly •terms.
Some time during the month of August, or the early part of Sep-
tember, Mr. Clarke came to my home, Woodmere, Long Island, and
wanted to know what progress I was making in connection with the
consolidation, the merging of these companies. I told him I had
made little or no progress, but that I was going to make progress
and the automobile accident had retarded it. He said, u Why don't
you let me attend to it ? " He said he knew definitely that he could
buy the Paramount Co., which was for sale, that he had influential
friends in Washington who would see to it that he could not only
merge the Loew and the Fox Cos., but also could include the Para-
mount Co. in it.

Mr. PECORA. Are you now paraphrasing what he told you?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir; that i,s right.
Mr. PECORA. GO ahead.
Mr. Fox. And he wanted to know would I sell him a half interest

in my voting shares, and let him perfect this thing.
Mr. PECORA. DO you mean the voting shares of the corporation?
Mr. Fox. The voting shares of Fox Theaters and Fox Film.
Mr. PECORA. And they were the B shares ?
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Mr. Fox. Yes, sir. I told him that I did not believe he or anyone
else could have the Government consent to a consolidation that
would likewise include the Paramount Co. at that time, and that
I thought it was an idle dream on his part; that I had no desire
to sell any part of my voting shares.

Senator GORE. Whom were you speaking to then ?
Mr. Fox. To Mr. Harley Clarke, who had called on me at my

home. Then Clarke said "Well, at any time you want any help
at all be sure to call on me and I will be glad to give it to you."
And then came this thunderbolt out of the sky, or earthquake, or
whatever it was. To me it looked like more than an earthquake.
It looked like a canyon had opened up, that hell had broken loose
and the earth had caved in, with all these obligations on my back,
with nowhere to turn for the usual and propel accommodation. I t
was a crash that sounded throughout the universe and I wondered
where to turn.

Mr. PECORA. YOU are referring now to the market crash of October
1929?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. The latter part of October 1929.
Mr. Fox. That is the same one. And there has been plenty of

trembling since then, I can tell you. We thought that one was
bad enough, at that time, but it was only a little murmer. The real
earthquake occurred after that time, I presume.

The CHAIRMAN. And in October of 1930 it was just about as bad,
wasn't it ?

Mr. Fox. Well, if you will look at June and July of 1932 you can
find out how bad it was. And if you will look at March of 1933,
when you found every bank in the United States closed, including the
great Chase National Bank, you will know how bad it was.
[Laughter.]

And, gentlemen of the committee, remember that I fully realize
I am never going to be able to borrow a dollar again from any bank
in America. I had that clearly in mind before I came down here to
testify in response to your subpena. I know that I am ostracized
from banking society. I know that I am going to be shunned and
all that. But I cannot help that. If you want the truth I will give
it to you.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, if you have the $21,000,000 you do not care,
do you ?

Mr. Fox. I do not know how much of that I have left, you know.
I have got something left. And I have the memory of this whole
transaction, and the right to tell it. And, Senators, I want to make
this statement, and I want you, sirs, to hear it: I came down here to
testify only because you wanted me to testify. As you know, I did
not volunteer to come down here. You have summoned me to come
here, and you are now asking me to tell the story. After I have
completed telling this story I feel that my life's work is done. If I
were to die tomorrow I would feel that my job on earth is completed
provided I have finished my testimony before you.

Senator COUZENS. Are you giving us anything new, that you did
not give Mr. Sinclair ?

Mr. Fox. I don't know. You see I have not gone into the book at
all. Perhaps I am and perhaps I am not, but I don't know.
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The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Fox, your story will be helpful if you can
lead us to some sort of method by which this sort of thing may be
prevented in the future.

Mr. Fox. Why, certainly, there will be no difficulty about that.
You are going to find a method by which this thing cannot go on
again. I mean, suppose you take Mr. Aldrich, who was man enough
and smart enough to come in and visit here somewhere, I believe in
the White House, and say that affiliates should no longer be tolerated.
But he did not go there before Mr. Sinclair wrote his book. I recom-
mended the elimination of bank affiliates in this book of Sinclair's,
sirs, and if you would like for me to read the paragraph I should be
very glad to do it. It is a very short paragraph, in which I pointed
out the dangers of our banking structure at this time, that it comes
from the fact that an affiliate can do that which a bank is not per-
mitted to do. Mr. Aldrich, with his great intelligence, recognized
that statement, and knew it was best for him to take the lead in
the position of all bankers in America, which he did. He may con-
sider that a voluntary act, but I do not consider that it is voluntary
at all. I think that Mr. Sinclair's book compelled him to do that.

Of course, sirs, a great change is going to come about, when this
Government will take over all of the banks, and there will be no
banks in the United States owned by any one but the Government.

The CHAIRMAN. And do you advocate that step ?
Mr. Fox. Well, that is going to be where you will wind up,

whether this year or next year or 5 years from now, ultimately there
will be no banks in the United States except those owned by the
Government. And when you deposit $100 in such a bank you will
know that the Government is going to give you your $100 back.

Senator GORE. And the man who can carry his ward will get a
loan?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Senator TOWNSEND. GO ahead with your story.
Mr. Fox. In just a minute.
Mr. PECORA. YOU may go ahead, Mr. Fox.
Mr. Fox. All right, sir.
Senator ADAMS. I suggest that we go along with the actual facts.
Mr. Fox. I am going right ahead with them now.
The CHAIRMAN. Yes; let us get the facts.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. You may proceed, Mr. Fox.
Mr. Fox. As I said before, when the crash came I tried to find

exactly just where we stood. And I promptly sent for the two
principal creditors of the Fox enterprises. One was the representa-
tive of Halsey, Stuart & Co., and the other was the representative
of the telephone company. I told them that there was in the hands
of stockbrokers some 260,000 shares of Fox A stock that was under
margin. No; I beg pardon; that there were in the hands of stock-
brokers, about 223,000 shares of Loew's, Inc., that was under margin,
and that it would be necessary for someone to loan the Fox Co. some
money in order for it to be able to put up a margin so that those
shares would not be sold.

Mr. PECORA. They were under margin because of the depreciation
that had taken place in the value of the stock?

Mr. Fox. They were under margin as a result of the panic we
have been talking about.
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Mr. PECORA. With the resultant depreciation in the value of the
stock ?

Mr. Fox. That is right, sir.
Mr. PECORA. YOU may go ahead.
Mr. Fox. You will recall that I said the average price we paid for

the 260,900 shares was somewhere in the 80's, and I believe the quota-
tion on this day in question on Loew stock was, no bid—yes; was
no bid, and offered at 5 or something like that. There wasn't any
market there for it at all. And I think the next day the stock went
to something like $40 a share. Oh, yes; the Halsey-Stuart firm
listened to me very attentively, and that gentleman said he com-
municated with Mr. Harry Stuart in Chicago, and then he brought
back his regrets. He said Mr. Stuart, his chief, had just created
an investment company of his own, involving $75,000,000, and the
settlement date was to be November 1, and that he was in all kinds
of trouble himself, and as much as he would like to be of help in
this matter he could not do it. I believe that was a company formed
with Mr. Insull.

Mr. PECORA. Was it the Corporation Securities Co.?
Mr. Fox. The Corporation Securities Co. of Chicago, or some-

thing like that.
Mr. PECORA. GO ahead.
Mr. Fox. I then sent for Mr. Otterson of the telephone company,

and said: " Look here, John, we owe you $15,000,000, and you haven't
any collateral up for it, just an open. loan. Tliis company has got
to have some money and have it fast, and I would like to arrange
for the telephone company to make a further advance to us." He
listened to the story very attentively, and said he would call me
back the next morning. He did call me back and told me that Mr.
Gifford said: " That is as far as the telephone company wants to go.
It does not want to loan any more money." I said: " Wait, John.
Last evening when we talked we did not cover the thing quite fully.
We now owe you $15,000,000 without collateral, and would like to
borrow $13,000,000, and would like to give you collateral for $28,000,-
000 so as to guarantee your company against loss on this $15,000,000
loan." He said: " Well, now, that is a different proposition. I will
have to ask Mr. Gifford again." He called back about 5 or 10
minutes later and said that Mr. Gifford was very sorry but the tele-
phone company was not willing to make any further loans, I said:
" Well$ I can go to my old friend Clarke. I am sure I can get a
loan there. That is my partner in Grandeur and he came down to
see me when I was convalescing, and he said he would be glad to
help me aay time at all."

Senator GORE. Your partner in Grandeur, Inc., that was?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir. Well, I went to him and I said: " Harley,

now you will remember you said that at any time I was in trouble
just to come to see you, that you could help me straighten it out. I
would like to borrow three* or four million dollars ". That was
what I think I asked for then, which probably would have been
enough for a day to tide us over. Well, he did not whisper the
word " No "; he yelled it as loud as he knew how. [Laughter.]

Mr. PECORA. Anyway, you heard it.
Mr. Fox. Oh, yes; I heard it. [Laughter.]
Mr. PECORA. YOU may go ahead.
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Mr. Fox. Well I worked on the theory that I got into this debt
and any man who has the power to get into a $91,000,000 debt ought
to have enough intelligence to get out of it. So I said to myself:
Well, now, that is all right. These men do not want to do it. I
will have no trouble. There are hundreds of places where one can
borrow money. Why should I worry about these concerns? I am
going round to make a house-to-house canvass, from door to door,
to every principal bank in New York, and out of New York, and I
will tell this story and show these assets and earnings, and I am sure
I will be able to get a loan. But I found out that that theory wa$
all wrong. [Laughter.] I found out that someone, that some
underground wire has traveled as quickly as possible, ahead of me
wherever I went. They listened attentively; yes. They gave me
all attention, all the attention I wanted. They listened to the whole
story, and then were very sorry they could not make a loan. I t
mattered not whether I offered to give $5 as collateral for a one-
dollar loan. Oh, no; it made no difference. No loan was to be had.
A fellow would say: " By the way, I think you owe us some little
now. I think it is $400,000. Are you going to be able to pay that
when due?" I said: " I don't think so." And his reply was:
" Well, you better get ready to pay it."

Senator GORE. Did they talk to you that way when you first made
the loan?

Mr. Fox. No, sir. When they first made the loan I would like to
describe the talk. A man by the name of Johnson, Percy Johnson, of
the Chemical National Bank, called on me in connection with our
company opening a bank account there, and offering to extend credit.
And he spent about an hour telling me his rise—and it is really
marvelous, and he has had a great career. He said " Now you come
of the same kind of a career, and you have worked your way up,
and I am in sympathy with a man that is self-made, and so forth,
and our bank will be pleased to loan you money." And of course,
how can you resist that kind of conversation? You borrow the
money from him.

Of course when we went back to Johnson in November 1929, well,
he was just as nice, I mean, but there wasn't any more money there
for a loan to any Fox companies.

Mr. PECORA. Well, did you make the rounds of the various banks
and banking institutions?

Mr. Fox. I went to every bank that I thought could possibly make
a loan, from door to door with my bundle of samples under my arm,
which was the statements of these companies, which justified any
kind of a loan at that time.

Senator GORE. What was the minimum loan that you asked?
Mr. Fox. All at this particular moment that I was worrying

about was to borrow a sufficient sum of money to prevent the brokers
from selling about 223,000 shares of Loew stock.

Senator GORE. Yes; that was undermargined?
Mr. Fox. The Loew stock that was undermargined. On the theory

that we no longer had any control of the Loew Co. if those 223,000
shares of stock were taken from us.

Senator GORE. What was the minimum loan that you asked ?
Mr. Fox. I was trying to get some way to take those 223,000 shares

of stock away from the brokers and borrow on it—I believe at that
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time that it was $40 per share—which was, of course, exactly what
the stock was selling for in the market.

Senator GORE. And you were going to give the stock as security ?
Mr. Fox. First give the stock as security, plus any other collateral

that we had, and we had $25,000,000 or $30,000,000 worth of collateral
which was not pledged or hypothecated that could have been offered
as collateral for this loan.

Senator GORE. That was the point I was coming to. What was
that?

Mr. Fox. Well, we owned real estate of all kinds, a list of which
I would have to get from my files, sir. By memory I would not
want to state them.

Senator GORE. NO.
Mr. Fox. But there were assets that could have been appraised at

that time at $25,000,000 or $30,000,000 that were not held as col-
lateral by anyone, and that were not hypothecated" under any loan
or any trust arrangement.

Senator TOWNSEND. Was that the Fox stock?
Mr. Fox. That was assets of the Fox Theatres Corporation and

Fox Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. Well, what happened when you failed in your efforts

to get these loans to carry those 223,000 shares ?
Mr. Fox. Well, a sort of a miracle happened. Having great

faith in God He proved conclusively that I was right in having faith
in Him. Within 3 days after this panic, or 4 days after this panic,
with my staying up day and night trying to find a way of giving these
brokers the margin that they required, a man by the name of Albert
Greenfield called me up from Philadelphia and said, " By the way "—
excuse me. Albert Greenfield called me up, who, by the way, knew
nothing about my troubles, and did not know anything about the
difficulties I was in. He said, " By the way, have you still got these
First National shares of stock"? The Fox Film Corporation owned
25,001 shares of a picture company called the First National Pictures
Co., 21,000 which it had received as a bonus, costing it nothing, when
it acquired the West Coast chain of theaters in California some 2 or 3
years back. Never received a penny of dividends on this stock.
Never knew anything about the conduct of its business. Never
placed any value upon the stock itself. I said, " Yes, we own that
stock." " Well," he said," Warner Brothers want to buy it.'" "Well,"
I said, " we are ready to sell it."

Well, to make a long story short, so as not to take up too much
of your time, on the following day—this is almost unbelievable for a
thing that I thought was valueless, particularly after the panic of
October 29, 1929—on November the 2d or 3d this gentleman brought
me a check and notes aggregating $10,000,000 for the payment
of these 25,001 shares of stock that the Warner Bros, had taken over
so that they could merge their company with the First National Co.

Of course, I promptly called together all my brokers, as you can
well imagine, and distributed part of this money so as to no longer
have these 223,000 shares undercollateralized, but to have them col-
lateralized to the maximum amount that any brokerage house would
require—would ask for, rather. And they told me that that was
35 percent margin, providing the shares were written down 5 or 10
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points below what they were selling in the market at that day. We
had enough money to do that, and did it. And this group of brokers
entered into an agreement with me that just as long as I had the
margin up to 35 percent that they would not turn the account out
or refuse to carry it any longer until December 31, 1929. In other
words, they would hold the account intact until December 31, 1929.

That was long enough for me. This is the 5th or 6th of Novem-
ber. I did not doubt at all that X would be able to raise all the
money and get out of all this difficulty long before December 31,1929.

Up to this time I hadn't any idea, any thought or any idea that
anybody was trying to oust me out of these companies or to acquire
these companies from me. I thought I was just a victim of an acci-
dent. First, a mistake to make the acquisitions if I did not have the
money on hand. Second, for borrowing the money on too short a
time. Third, the automobile accident. Fourth, the panic of 1929.
All things that I could hardly foresee in advance. And I felt that
this was just a part of an unfortunate condition that had arisen. The
thought that some one was working in the dark all of the time and
was conspiring to capture these companies from me of course never
entered my mind at all.

I wish to call to your attention now that at this time there was no
bank where the money that we owed them was due. And after we
had received the money from Warner Brothers we had no merchan-
dise creditors, other than those that run currently for 10 or 30 days.
My only difficulty then was that when these bank loans—well, it
was not a difficulty—I mean I did not count on it at all—when these
bank loans became due I hadn't any doubt at all that I would be
able to renew them as we had done many times before. Those com-
panies' credit was good.

Senator GORE. HOW many banks did you owe ?
Mr. Fox. I think there were 9 or 10 or 11.
Senator GORE. Will you kindly give us your experience as you

approached them as these maturities took place; as the debts were
due?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Were these banks all in New York?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir. The British acquisition, as I said before
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Was financed by the London Midland?
Mr. Fox. By the London Midland and some other bank abroad.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Now will you answer Senator Gore's

question ?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir. May I come to that in just a moment, Senator,

Senator GORE. Yes.
Mr. Fox. I am trying to do this in continuity form, gentlemen.

If I hesitate for a moment it is only because I want to get my mind
operating on a straight line again.

Coming to your question, Senator Gore, when the note came due
there hardly was any

Senator GORE (interposing). What was the first note to mature?
At what bank?

Mr. Fox. I do not remember that, Senator—which one. I can
get that for you, though.
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Senator GORE. NO; it is not material.
Mr. Fox. But as my recollection serves me now it was in the bank

owned by the honorable gentleman called Harriman, of New York.
The Harriman Bank. You have probably heard of the gentleman*

Senator COUZENS. Did you say " honorable gentleman " ?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir. At that time he was very honorable, sir.
Senator GORE. SO were they all honorable men?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir. And the first thing Mr. Harriman did—he

never waited until we talked about the renewal of the note due. He
just found out before his note was due. I assume he said to his
bookkeeper, "Find out what balance the Fox Film Co. has got
here." And he was informed. "All right", he said, "tell them
we have applied that to the loan. We have applied that to the
note due here." Checks that we had issued on the Harriman Bank
for money that we had on deposit came back marked " N.G." That
is the first time that a check had ever come back that bore the
signature of either Fox Film or Fox Theaters or William Fox in
its long career of thirty-odd years. When we inquired what it
was about, "Why, don't you Know—Harriman took the money."

A few days later: " You cannot do it through the City Bank."
" Why? " " Because they just took your money." " You cannot do
it through the Manufacturers Trust. They have just taken your
money." And so every bank that we had an affiliation with—with
whom we have dealt over a period of years—had simply taken every
dollar that we had there whether the loan was due or not.

Mr. PECORA. Without notice?
Mr. Fox. Well, notice about at the time they were taking it; yes.

Not notice long enough for you to draw a check on cash and draw
the money out. [Laughter.]

Mr. PECORA. I t does not take long to draw a check, does it ?
Mr. Fox. I will tell you how beautifully these boys worked. What

a perfect understanding they had. Fox Film Corporation had a
deposit in the Guaranty Trust, or its branch in Paris; had it there
for a number of years. Occasionally very substantial sums of money.
.Never had asked for an accommodation during all that time. Never
had borrowed a dollar from them. It was just a depository. The
manager of our French office was sent for. This is while all this
grabbing of our deposits was taking place. By the way, not only
grabbing our deposits here in America. Naturally, having dealings
with the National City Bank in America, we likewise dealt with them
wherever they had a branch throughout the world; and in each
country they took our money wherever we had a deposit with them.

The Guaranty Trust, with whom we had never had any relation-
ships, never borrowed a dollar from them, had the account there
purely as a depository, sent for our French manager. Said: " Here,
withdraw your money out of here. We don't want any Fox account
in this bank. Take it out." That is one of the things I never could
understand, and do not understand until this day. Evidently he
misunderstood his instructions—I don't know—but the fact is he
wanted no business with the Fox Film Co.

Well, now, when all this thing went on I said, "Well now, boy,
wait a minute. You had better get yourself a lawyer."

Senator COTJZENS. That is the last thing you needed.
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Mr. Fox. " You look like you are in trouble now." I did not be-
lieve I was in trouble up to this time. I thought the whole world
was in trouble, and that when the thing adjusted itself mine would
adjust itself with it, particularly after the miracle of the Lord
answering my prayer and sending $10,000,000 to me 3 days after the
panic, for 25,001 shares that I considered worthless.

And then I made my grave mistake by the lawyer that I had
selected. By the way, I want to straighten that out for a minute. I
said I had better go to some banking friend who hasn't yet captured
the money that I have on deposit, and maybe he ought to be a friend,
because he had a chance to take the money as well. And there was
one chap, who is now in jail; his name is Marcus. I said, " I would
like to take you into my confidence. I t looks like I have got a little
difficulty here." " Oh, I think you have, boy. Yes, sure, I'll get you
a lawyer right away." He said, " Now, I'll call him up right now,"
and he did promptly call that fellow right up, and down this fellow
came. What is his name? He was with White & Case.

Mr. BECKER. Hartfield.
Mr. Fox. Colonel Hartfield. What is his first name?
Mr. PECORA. Joseph.
Mr. BECKER. Joseph.
Mr. Fox. Yes. Col. Joseph Hartfield. He said, "Now here is

a man that knows all about wall Street." Nothing that he doesn't
know. He is a banker's lawyer. He understands everything. He
is Mr. Morgan's lawyer. The attorney for the Bankers Trust where
I owed a substantial sum of money. Hartfield would have no trouble
straightening me out. No difficulty at all. So Joe made an exami-
nation of everything, and then told us that we owed 91 million
dollars or 92 million dollars. That looked like a serious problem.
It was a very huge sum of money.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Fox, at any time you want a few minutes' rest
I do not believe the committee would have any objection.

Mr. Fox. I believe I would like to take it at this moment, please.
Mr. PECORA. All right.
(Thereupon, a short recess was taken, during which Mr. Fox

withdrew from the hearing room.)
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Rogers, while we are having this interruption

in Mr. Fox's testimony it has been suggested that the time be utilized
by examining you along certain lines. So the chairman will now
put you under oath.

TESTIMONY OF SATIL E. ROGERS, NEW YORK CITY

The CHAIRMAN. YOU do solemnly swear that the testimony that
you will give in this hearing will be the truth, the whole truth, and
nothing but the truth, so help you God ?

Mr. ROGERS. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Will you give your full name ?
Mr. EOGERS. Saul E. Rogers.
Mr. PECORA. And place of business and occupation or profession.
Mr. ROGERS. Three hundred and seventy-five Park Avenue, New

York City, is the address; occupation, lawyer.
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Mr. PECORA. Mr. Rogers, have you been present at the hearing
before this committee today during the giving of the testimony of
Mr. William Fox?

Mr. ROGERS. All except about 15 or 20 minutes, when I was called
to the telephone.

Mr. PECORA. Did you hear that portion of Mr. Fox's testimony in
which he alluded to certain conferences that you as his attorney had
with certain officials of the Department of Justice, namely, the
Attorney General's office, some time in 1929, the early part of 1929,
at which conferences there was discussed the question of the validity
or legality of any acquisition by Fox Films or Fox Theaters Cor-
poration of 400,000 shares of stock of Loew's, Inc. ?

Mr. ROGERS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Did you hear all of Mr. Fox's testimony before this

committee today on that subject?
Mr. ROGERS. I cannot answer that, because I was out of the room

20 or 25 minutes during his testimony. I do not know whether he
alluded to that during the period I was out.

Mr. PECORA. I do not believe he made any allusion to that while
you were absent from the room during that 20- or 25-minute period,
so I think we may safely assume that what you did hear was all of
his testimony on that matter today.

Mr. ROGERS. All right.
Mr. PECORA. Will you tell this committee what you recall concern-

ing those conferences and the results of those conferences?
Mr. ROGERS. Mr. Pecora, might I suggest this? I would suggest

that, after all, I acted in the capacity of an attorney for Mr. Fox
personally, as well as for Fox Film Corporation and Fox Theaters
Corporation. I do think that some of these transactions might enter
the realm of privilege.

Senator ADAMS. Not privilege to the attorney, but privilege as
to the client. If the client is willing to waive them

Mr. ROGERS. Exactly. I would suggest that Mr. Fox waive that
privilege.

Mr. BECKER. In Mr. Fox's behalf—well, I had better wait. He
will be back in just a moment.

Mr. PECORA. We will let him waive the privilege if he wishes to.
(Mr. William Fox reentered the hearing room.)
Mr. BECKER (after conferring with Mr. Fox). Mr. Fox is very

happy to waive the privilege.
Mr. PECORA. Let Mr. Fox make the statement himself, for the

record.
Mr. Fox, are you willing to waive whatever privileges of confi-

dence the law may cast about any testimony that Mr. Rogers now
on the stand may be called upon to give with respect to the confer-
ences held by you with him as your attorney and certain officials
of the Attorney General's office on the subject of the legality of the
acquisition of 400,000 shares of Loews, Inc., stock that you testified
about this morning?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir; I would be happy to have Mr. Rogers explain
that; yes, sir.

Mr. PECORA. GO ahead, Mr. Rogers.
Mr. ROGERS. NOW, beginning with the inception of it, Mr. Fox

and the Loews family group owning and controlling these 400,000
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shares that were acquired had arirved at a tentative agreement as
to price and the method of payment. Mr. Fox, however, expressed
to Mr. Nicholas Schenk, the president of Loews, Inc., that there
might be some question involved with reference to a question of the
legality of the Fox Theatres Corporation acquiring those shares of
stock, and that I had advised him that there might be a question,
either under the Clayton Act or the Sherman Act, and that before
committing his company to an acquisition that involved that very
large sum of money he wanted to be assured on that score, first, that
a reasonable opportunity would be afforded him to have that inquiry
made and to be permitted to advise before he would attempt the
the acquisition. As I recall, in substance, Mr. Schenk said:

This is only a verbal understanding. You can depend upon my keeping tlie
agreement as to price and the method of payment, and if you desire this
reasonable opportunity I would be happy to give you an opportunity; but you
will have to do it as quickly as possible and not extend it too long. I do
not know how long I can keep this situation open, because there is another
bidder for this, I tell you confidentially, on terms and prices more beneficial.

Mr. PECORA. Will you disclose the identity of the other bidder ?
Mr. ROGERS. I do not recall that, sir. After that, my recollection

is that Mr. Fox left to call on Col. William J. Donovan, who at that
time was Assistant Attorney General in charge, as I understood, of
all matters affecting the Sherman law and Clayton Act situations
for the Department of Justice. Mr. Fox left. I received some
messages from Mr. Fox while he was gone—I believe, a letter or
memorandum that Mr. Fox had prepared while he was with Colonel
Donovan, setting forth just the general substance and not attempting
to go into legalities, of what the situation really was. I also received
a message that Colonel Donovan was placing the matter in the hands
of a Mr. Thompson in the Department of Justice, and indicated that
he would much prefer that I carry on all further negotiations and
conversations with this Mr. Thompson. I recall I left for Washing-
ton, came down here and called on Mr. Thompson at the Depart-
ment of Justice and discussed the matter very broadly with him,
and he indicated that in his opinon there were two features of the
transaction: One, the Clayton Act feature, as to whether the acqui-
sition of these shares of stock in a competing company would be a
violation of section 7 of the Clayton Act for the reason that that
acquisition might possibly tend to diminish competition as between
the acquiring company and the company whose shares of stock were
being acquired. I discussed with him at that time that feature of
it. One, that the 400,000 shares, while they might under some cir-
cumstances be regarded as operating control, were not necessarily
operating control; that in addition thereto the Fox Theatres Cor-
poration, the company that was acquiring the shares of stock, was
not really in any substantial competition with Loews, Inc., and
that the acquisition was to be made in the name of the Fox Theatres
Corporation; that I believed that would take it out of section 1 of
the Clayton Act.

He then wished me to indicate if the acquisition were made
whether there would be any succeeding steps involved after the
acquisition. I told him that in my opinion there would be; that
there would be an attempt to either consolidate or merge Fox Thea-
tres Corporation, Fox Film Corporation, and Loews, if a merger of

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



3704 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

that kind could be brought about. Mr. Thompson stated, and, I
thought, very accurately, that there were not only legal questions
involved, but economic questions involved as well, and that all these
Clayton Act situations and the Sherman law situations resolved just
as much around the economic structure as they did around the legal
structure

Mr. PECORA. Let me interrupt you for a moment.
Mr. EOGERS. Surely.
Mr. PECORA. Was the Fox Film Co. engaged in the production of

moving-picture films?
Mr. ROGERS. Production and distribution.
Mr. PECORA. And the Fox Theatres Corporation was an exhibiting

company engaged in the business of exhibiting pictures ?
Mr. EOGERS. NO; it was primarily a holding company.
Mr. PECORA. What was the nature of the business in which Loews,

Inc., was engaged?
Mr. EOGERS. Both the distribution and production of motion-pic-

ture films and the exhibition thereof in the theaters; the distinction
being that Fox Theatres Corporation was merely a holding company
for theaters; in fact, entirely, in the exhibition business, whereas
Loews was in production, distribution of motion-picture films, and
also in exhibition.

Senator ADAMS. May I ask right along that line, Were you satis-
fied that all of these various companies and their businesses came
within the classification of interstate commerce so as to come within
those statutes ?

Mr. EOGERS. NO ; I felt that the Theatres Corporation did not come
within the category of interstate commerce on account of the Albee
case that had been decided prior thereto which held, in effect, that
while primarily a theater corporation might be engaged in inter-
state transportation, it was not engaged in interstate commerce as
such; that there was no barter or trade in interstate commerce, while
interstate transportation might be present; and I thought the Fox
Theatres Corporation could not be held to be engaged in interstate
commerce. At anjr rate, it was primarily a holding company and
not engaged in business at all.

Mr. PECORA. The Fox Theatres Corporation was owned and con-
trolled by the same Mr. Fox that owned and controlled Fox Films?
Films?

Mr. EOGERS. In that Mr. Fox held the controlling voting shares;
in fact, all the controlling voting shares.

Mr. PECORA. GO ahead.
Mr. EOGERS. After we had discussed that and I had prepared, as

I recall now—you see, I do not have any of these records at all; they
are all company records now—I had prepared a plan for Mr. Thomp-
son. Mr. Thompson came on to New York and he wanted quite a
bit of economic data on a number of motion-picture companies, and
he went outside of the Loews Co. in order to get the data, as well.
He wanted to get data on the amount of business on distribution,
the amount of business on production that all these various com-
panies had throughout the country, so he could formulate some
thought as to what percentage of the total production, distribution,
and exhibition throughout the United States was involved in this
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acquisition, first, as a primary acquisition of Loews shares, and, sec-
ondly, as a composite picture after the entire amalgamation or con-
solidation or merger was put into effect. I t had not been determined
at that time whether it would be done by way of consolidation or
merger or amalgamation; that had not been definitely determined.

I was a bit crowded at the time, as I recall now, because of the
pressure that was being brought to bear on Mr. Fox to give Mr.
Schenk an answer so that Mr. Schenk could determine whether he
was going on with Mr. Fox's offer or whether he wanted to take on
what he said was a more beneficial offer. I did prepare data along
those lines as best I could get it, and transmitted it to Mr. Thomp-
son. Later I believe I went to Washington and had several more
conferences with Mr. Thompson, and then finally Mr. Thompson
came to see me in New York to give me his decision. As I recall now,
his decision was that the Department was not quite positive in its
mind as to whether or not the acquisition and the later steps of
merger and consolidation would be entirely free from criticism
under the Sherman Act, but that he felt rather inclined to think
that so far as the Clayton Act was concerned, as far as the acquisi-
tion of the shares of stock was concerned, he felt that my position
in the matter was very sound, and they thought they could rely
upon that position. He said:

However, I am speaking to you as of today. If conditions should change
either in the economic structure of the industry itself—if the condition of
predominance or prominence of various companies should change between now
and the time this amalgamation or consolidation should take place, an entirely
different economic picture would be presented; or if any change should take
place in the situation that would change the legal position, my opinion might
be different.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall on what date you had that conversation
with Mr. Thompson ?

Mr. ROGER. NO ; I do not.
Mr. PECORA. Approximately?
Mr. ROGERS. Approximately, I think it was in the month of

February.
Mr. PECORA. 1929?
Mr. ROGERS. 1929, ye;s; about February 1929, as well as I can

place it.
Senator TOWNSEND. YOU had no written opinion?
Mr. ROGERS. NO; I did not. I spoke to Mr. Thompson about a

written opinion. I said, " Can you give me a firm covering letter? "
He said:

Well, we will give you a covering letter, but it will be the customary covering
letter that will state it as of today, just as I am speaking to you, and without
committing the Department, as to any future situation, as to change in legal
status or economic status. We will provisionally approve.

I said, " That letter would not be very valuable."
I think shortly thereafter Mr. Fox returned from his western trip

where he was,awaiting action by Colonel Donovan, as I understood.
I reported to him the nature of my talk with Colonel Thompson.
Mr. Fox said, "You feel that your position is sound?" I said,
" Yes, but he makes that qualification." Mr. Fox said:

I think on the basis of that, it is reasonably safe for us to proceed, because
I do not think there is going to be any change of situation. I think that any
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change that is going to take place will be a change for the better, and this will
be a much more valuable picture, both of the Fox Corporation and of the
Loews Co. At that time there will be such a favorable picture and such a
fine picture of the general stockholder's and the general amalgamated situation
that I do not think, as long as they find a picture as favorable as that, that any
reasonable department or any departmental unit could have any objection to
setting up this fine picture.

And the acquisition took place.
Mr. PECORA. Did you construe what Mr. Thompson and Colonel

Donovan had said to you as sufficient assurance of the legality of
ihe contemplated acquisition as to justify your advising your client
to go ahead and make the acquisition ?

Mr. ROGERS. Colonel Donovan said nothing to me; it was only Mr.
Thompson.

Mr. PECORA. Did you construe what Mr. Thompson said to you in
that way ?

Mr. ROGERS. I did, and so advised Mr. Fox.
Mr. PECORA. And then the acquisition was proceeded with?
Mr. ROGERS. Right.
Senator ADAMS. DO you recall the testimony on the subsequent

conversation when Mr. Thompson was asked as to whether he had
given a certain opinion ?

Mr. ROGERS. YOU mean, that Mr. Fox testified about?
Senator ADAMS. Yes.
Mr. ROGERS. I was present at that conference.
Senator ADAMS. Was that accurate ?
Mr. ROGERS. I t was substantially correct. He failed to state one

thing that took place, and that was that I turned to Mr. Thompson
in the presence of Mr. Fox and Mr. O'Brien and said, " The state-
ment that Mr. O'Brien makes now is not in accordance with the talk
you and I had at the Ambassador Hotel when you came to New
York." I t was thereupon that Mr. Fox turned to Mr. Thompson
and said, " Why don't you answer the statements made here ? " And
then Mr. Thompson turned and said, " When Mr. O'Brien asks me
for my statement I will make it."

Mr. PECORA. Was he asked by Mr. O'Brien?
Mr. ROGERS. NO; he was not.
The CHAIRMAN. DO you know anything about these records or

change of records?
Mr. ROGERS. NO, sir; never heard of them.
The CHAIRMAN. The Attorney General stated at that time that

the record showed
Mr, ROGERS. Mr. O'Brien stated that according to what he could

find in the record, there was no sanction given to the acquisition;
but I didn't see the record.

Senator ADAMS. Did they state to you that the record showed that
the application had been turned down? That was the statement
made in the testimony this morning.

Mr. ROGERS. NO, sir; that was not, as I understood Mr. O'Brien's
statement. I understood the statement to be that from the record,
so far as he could see, there had not been any definite permission
or clearance given to the acquisition. That is what he said, as I
recall it.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Rogers, following that conversation you had with
Mr. Thompson at the Ambassador Hotel in New York, at which
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time Mr. Thompson made statements to you which, according to the
advices you gave your then client, Mr. Fox, could be construed as
sufficient assurance to enable you to advise your client to proceed
with the acquisition of Loew's, Inc., stock, did you inform Mr.
Thompson, in words or substance, that you were so construing his
statements and that your client would proceed with such acquisition?

Mr. ROGERS. In substance, I stated to Mr. Thompson, after finish-
ing my talk with him, that I would advise, in my opinion, that there
was sufficient clearance to permit the acquisition.

Mr. PECORA. What did he say to that ?
Mr. ROGERS. I do not recall now, except that there was some pleas-

ant talk after that, and he left.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall that he said anything which caused

you to modify the advice you gave Mr. Fox or the interpretation
which you had placed upon Mr. Thompson's statements to you ?

Mr. ROGERS. SO.
Mr. PECORA. Did you, either before or during the process of the

acquisition of the Loew's company stock, or after its acquisition,
inform the Department of Justice or any official connected therewith
of the fact of such acquisition ?

Mr. ROGERS. I believe I did.
Mr. PECORA. In what manner did you convey such information and

to whom did you convey it?
Mr. ROGERS. I do not recall the name of the man, but he was in

the Department, and in the interim, between the appointment of the
Attorney General and the assignment of Mr. O'Brian to that division,
I went down there and called on Mr. Thompson and this other mem-
ber, whose name I don't recall just now, and started to discuss with
him the question not only of the acquisition, but told him that I
wished to get on with the plan of consolidation or merger.

Mr. PECORA. Was that after the acquisition of the 400,000 shares
of Loew's stock had been completed?

Mr. ROGERS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. What did they say to you ?
Mr. ROGERS. They said, pending the appointment of a successor

to Colonel Donovan, who could function, that they would much
prefer that the matter be held in abeyance.

Mr. PECORA. The matter that they suggested be held in abeyance
was the matter of the consolidation or merger ?

Mr. ROGERS. Clearance on the consolidation or merger, yes.
Mr. PECORA. GO ahead.
Mr. ROGERS. Then Mr. O'Brian was designated; and I think from

that point on, after I had this talk with Mr. O'Brian at which
Mr. Fox was present, I believe that Mr. Burke stepped into the
situation from that time on as counsel, and Mr. Burke, acting in
the capacity of counsel, continued to carry on the negotiations with
the Department of Justice.

Mr. PECORA. For whom did Mr. Burke act as counsel ?
Mr. ROGERS. I t was my understanding at the time that he was

acting as counsel for the Fox Theatres Corporation and Fox Film
Corporation both.

Mr. PECORA. Did you in any way procure his retention for that
purpose?
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Mr. ROGERS. No; I did not know Mr. Burke. I met him for the
first time through Mr. Fox.

Mr. PECORA. GO ahead Mr. Rogers.
Mr. ROGERS. That is all there is to it.
Mr. PECORA. Does that answer your questions, Senator ?
Senator COTJZENS. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU may be excused.

TESTIMONY OF WILLIAM FOX—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Fox, will you resume the witness stand and
continue your narration ?

The CHAIRMAN. YOU had reached the point of employing a lawyer.
Mr. PECORA. YOU had reached the point, prior to the suspension

of your examination in order to allow us to hear Mr. Rogers, where
you were having a conversation with Mr, Marcus, and he was recom-
mending the employment of some lawyer.

Mr. Fox. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And you called him Colonel Hartfield ?
Mr. Fox. Yes. His first recommendation was that I take Mr.

Isadore Kresel. I did not think that was advisable, so he then sug-
gested Colonel Hartfield. Colonel Hartfield had been in the matter
a few days (after conferring with an associate) before I had sent
for Marcus, the thing that had really caused me to send for Marcus,
and the engagement of Hartfield, this incident happened. One day
Mr. Harry Stuart and Mr. John Otterson—Harry Stuart of Halsey,
Stuart & Co., and John Otterson of the American Telephone Co.—
called at my apartment and said that they had both reached the con-
clusion that the Fox Theatres and Fox Film Corporation were both
bankrupt concerns, and that they demanded that I arrange to give
them power of attorney under my voting stock to run these two
companies from then on.

Senator GORE. Was this after or before you had approached the
banks ?

Mr. Fox. This was after I had approached the banks.
Senator GORE. This was after the banks had applied your

deposits ?
Mr. Fox. This was before the banks had captured all the money

that was available, and had made it known that when the loans
came due, or if they were due, they expected them all to be paid.

There are two sets of letters, sir, that I wish the privilege of
offering this committee. I will have them brought here tomorrow.
I had addressed a uniform letter to each one of this body of bankers.

Senator GORE. After this conference with Mr. Stuart to which
you have just referred?

Mr. Fox. I think it was after the conference with Mr. Stuart, or
the day before the conference with Mr. Stuart. I believe one letter
is dated January 2d, and the other is dated January 6th. I t was
after the Stuart conference.

Of course, their demand was an absolute surprise to me for two
reasons. The principal reason was that this was sometime in De-
cember, in the latter part of November or the early part of Decem-
lber, and the loan of the telephone company was not coming due
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until about February 15, if I remember the date correctly, sir. I
can look that up. I think it was February 15.

Senator GORE. HOW much was that?
Mr. Fox. $15,000,000. I t was 2% months before their loan was

due, and the Halsey Stuart notes were going to be due on April 1,
in about P/2 months. This was about 4% months before they were
due.

Senator GORE. HOW much?
Mr. Fox. $12,000,000.
Senator GORE. HOW much did you owe the 11 banks?
Mr. Fox. A little less than $7,000,000.
Senator GORE. Did each of the 11 apply your deposit to your note ?
Mr. Fox. No. With several of these banks we had no checking

account. Wherever we had a checking account the money was
applied, other than, I believe, the Bank of the United States. That
was the only one that did not apply it, so far as I recall.

Mr. PECORA. That was Marcus' bank?
Mr. Fox. Yes; that was Marcus' bank. I tried to figure out the

reason why he did not apply it, and I reached the conclusion that he
did not apply it because he was a sort of intermediary that could
come and see me whenever he liked and talk the whole situation
over and advise me and tell me what to do, and so forth, so that
he was the contact man. I t was evidently thought best that a con-
tact man ought not to take the money.

Senator ADAMS. HOW big a deposit did you have in Marcus's
bank?

Mr. Fox. Not very large, and shortly thereafter, perhaps very
little, because, having all our other funds taken away, we had to
draw on whatever few dollars we had.

Senator ADAMS. What was your indebtedness there?
Mr. Fox. We owed them, I believe, $1,600,000—the Fox Co. did;

and I believe I had a personal loan there of $1,000,000, or a total of
$2,600,000.

Senator GORE. And he was the contact man between you and
whom?

Mr. Fox. Between the bankers, the Chase Bank, the Bankers Trust,
the City Bank, and the rest of them.

Mr. PECORA. YOU were telling us about the request or the demand
made upon you by Stuart and Otterson?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. TO give them the right to vote your stock in Fox

Films and Fox Theaters.
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir. The following day, still not realizing that

this was a plan to take these companies away from me—although
you would imagine that I would by this time see it clearly, but I did
not—I had sent for Stuart, and said "Now, just what is it that
you said last night that you wanted me to do ? Let us do it calmly,
instead of in the excited fashion as you were last evening."

He said, " What we would like to have you do is to create a voting
trust of the voting shares that you own, and take as trustees under
that voting trust myself, for one, and Mr. John Otterson for an-
other, and yourself for the third, and if you do that we will arrange
with your creditors that they do not press you any further; that
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these notes are renewed, these loans are renewed." And Mr. Stuart
said, "With the help of the telephone company we will find other
bankers who will create a new financing plan to finance these com-
panies out of their difficulties. This voting trust is to exist during
the time that you owe this money, this new financing."

I said, " Wait a minute, Stuart. I can well understand your being
in this picture, but what is the telephone company going to stay in
there for all this while? They are a utility company. They are not
b k Th d t belong in this thing at all."

ith t h t J h Ott
bankers. They do not g g

Then Stuart agreed with me that John Otterson would tender
his resignation as voting trustee and gjive up that voting trust to a
brother of Harry Stuart, called Charlie Stuart, just as soon as the
telephone company had its $15,000,000 repaid. That really sounded
wonderful to me. Here were all my troubles going to fade into
insignificance. There was no more problem here. I had not any
reason for not wanting Harry Stuart and his brother to be voting
trustees under my voting shares. I had conducted these companies
from the date that they were founded in what I knew was as honest a
manner as I possibly could.

I knew that I was serving both these companies without com-
pensation. The Fox Theaters Corporation, which was created in
1925, and this was in 1929, had never paid me a dollar in salary,
had never paid me a dollar in dividends. I had spent tens of
thousands of dollars in all forms of expenditure for the benefit of
that company, and never was reimbursed for it. I had been on the
pay roll of Fox Film from 1920 until 1926, I believe it was, or
1927, at $200,000 a year, and when, in 1926 or 1927, business did
not look as good as I thought it might, I volunteered to cancel
my salary, and from that date on for 2 or 3 years thereafter, until
the day this difficulty came, I had received no salary from the
Fox Film Corporation. I was serving both these companies without*
compensation.

What difference did it make whether Stuart and Otterson were
voting trustees under my voting shares? They could do no more
than give me the advice they had already given me during this
entire year, to acquire these various properties and incur this debt.

Otterson asked me to come, I believe, to the University* Club, or
Stuart did, to meet with them there.

Mr. BECKER. The Metropolitan Club.
Mr. Fox. No, sir; the University Club, where I went, and then

a new condition was made. When he asked for this voting trustee-
ship, there was to be no modification or change in the conduct of
our business. It was being formed purely for the financing of
these enterprises.

Then they made certain conditions. The first condition was that I
immediately dismiss Mr* Rogers. Mr. Rogers had been my per-
sonal attorney for 25 years, and had been attorney for these companies
from the day they were created, and I at that time saw no reason
why he should be thrown out. Stuart said he did not want Rogers.
Otterson said he did not want Rogers. Then they asked for the re-
moval of other officials of our company, and it was clear to me that
those men would destroy the institution I had built up, so that when
I went home to think the matter over, I finally said " Nothing doing.
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There will be no trusteeship here at all. You fellows do not intend
to do what you said yesterday. You have some other plan in the
back of your heads."

Senator GORE. Was this the first reaction you had of that sort ?
Mr. Fox. That is the first time. Even then, sir—you would not

think a person could be so stupid—I did not realize that the ultimate
purpose here was to capture these companies.

Then came the Marcus incident, and then came Hartfield. Hart-
field had been in it a short space of time, and he was not making any
progress, and I realized that perhaps I ought to have more lawyers.
" Perhaps I have not got one good enough to do the job."

Senator GORE. Was Mr. Hartfield cooperating with Mr. Rogers ?
Mr. Fox. No. Mr. Eogers for some reason, about this time, did

not think that it was humanly possible for any man to ever save
these companies; that the thing to do was to enter into a voting
trust arrangement with these other people, and I realized that his
advice would be of no value to me, so I left him out of it. Besides,
our corporations had a very massive business runing throughout the
world, and I did not want to disturb the running of our organization.
I knew Rogers had enough to do to attend to the legal conduct of
our business, rather than advise in this matter. Besides, I did not
think Rogers was the man for the job. I did not think he was
capable of doing this kind of job. I t needed a man bigger than
Rogers, I thought.

Where was the big man? There must be some big lawyer, I
thought, that you can talk with, that will be sympathetic to this case,
that will understand what I am talking about, and that will stop this
conspiracy from going on. I hesitated for several days, and checked
them off. I had a list of them. I checked one after the other. I
said finally " My God! We have got a man who can do this work
and do it well, if he will take this case, if he has not any previous
obligations ", and I said to my family attorney, Mr. Benjamin Reass:
" I want you to visit Ex-Justice Charles Evans Hughes, of the United
States Supreme Court. Take to him a list of all these people that
are persecuting us, and ask him whether there is any name in that
group there that would estop him from taking this matter, and tak-
ing charge of my affairs."

Senator GORE. At this time you had reached the conclusion, or at
least the suspicion, that there was a conspiracy ?

Mr. Fox. Not quite yet. I was a little bit muddled. May I say
this, gentlemen, so that you may get a clear picture of what was
operating in my mind? Here I was, a lone wolf, who for 35 days—
and this is by an actual chart that was prepared by my secretary at
the time—I had actually slept or lain in bed during those 35 days
and nights, for 70 hours, or 2 hours a day. The other 22 hours
of the day were devoted to trying to solve a problem. Clouds were
beginning to gather all over me, and surrounding me, and my poor,
old brain just would not function any more.

Mr. PECORA. YOU needed a doctor.
Mr. Fox. I needed a doctor.
Mr. Hughes examined this list
Senator GORE. YOU needed a rest.
Mr. Fox. There was no use resting, Senator. There was not any

time for me to rest then. I would die with my shoes on. This
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looked like a war, and there is no time for rest in war while the
enemy is firing bombshells at you.

Senator GORE. I was talking about what you needed.
Mr. Fox. Oh, yes. I needed it. I did not take it, foolishly.

Maybe it would have helped me.
Finally Hughes examined the list—the telephone company, Hal-

sey-Stuart, all the banks, and the re$t of it—and said: " No; there
is no reason why I can not be Mr. Fox's lawyer ".

I called on Mr. Hughes. He suggested that I come there and
tell him this story, and all the story that you have heard here,
plus many of the details I have not given you, for I do not want
to take that much time, was given to Mr. Hughes.

Mr. PECORA. By you ?
Mr. Fox. By me. When he was through, he extended me his

hand, and I can recall it as though he were handing it to me now.
There were beads of perspiration on it. I knew that my story had
affected him, and I felt that he was in sympathy with what I had
told him.

Then a few days later I was sent for to come to the Hughes office,
and there was my friend Hartfield and Mr. Reass. There was a
recommendation made that the easiest way out of all this difficulty
was to go along with a voting trust, making these two men voting
trustees.

Mr. PECORA. Who made that recommendation to you?
Mr. Fox. Mr. Hughes did, and Mr. Hartfield did. In accordance

with that, they had actually drawn the voting trust agreement, and
they were recommending that I sign it. I told Hughes the day be-
fore, or 2 days before, of my mental condition, and the fact
that I had not had any rest in 35 days, and that I could not think
for myself any longer, and he assured me that I did not have to;
that I came to the right place, and that he would do the thinking
for me. He told me he knew the telephone company; he had
represented them at various times. He understood their methods
and their ways, and that he was sure that no harm would come
to me under this arrangement.

It would be important to have that voting trust on record in this
matter, and with your permission I would like to bring it tomorrow
so that it may be included in the record.

Mr. PECORA. Very well.
Senator TOWNSEND. YOU signed the agreement?
Mr. Fox. I did, sir. Prior to the time I signed it, there was just a

little bit of my story that goes with it. I do not think it is important,
but I think it is a little detail you ought to have.

This voting trust*was drawn in such a manner that the question
arose as to who should be counsel for the voting trustees, and Mr.
Hughes said to me, " Whom do you want as counsel for the voting
trustees?" I said, "Mr. Hughes, I told you yesterday I cannot
think. You have to decide that for me." He said, " You make up
your mind now whether you want me to continue as your lawyer, or
whether you want me to be the attorney for the voting trustees."

"Well," I said, "in what way would I be served the best? In
which way would my interests be best protected?" He said, "Now,
I cannot tell you that. You have to decide that for yourself."
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" Well," I said, " I cannot decide it. I am just not able to. I came
here and engaged you as my lawyer. It is for you to tell me, in
what way can you serve me best?"

He says, " No; I won't do that. That you must decide for your-
self."

And, like a fool, I decided to let his firm be the attorneys for the
voting trustees. Little did I realize that that immediately canceled
his entire obligation to me. In fact, I did not realize it until the
next day, when the first meeting was to be held of the voting
trustees. The meeting was to be held at the American Telephone
Building. x

Mr. PECORA. Meanwhile had you signed the agreement creating
this voting trust?

Mr. Fox. I did, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. About what date was that?
Mr. Fox. I think that was about December 3, Senator. I had

signed the agreement creating the voting trust. I had made these
two men trustees of what belonged to my wife and children. This
was all I had. This was my whole life's possessions.

Mr. PECORA. Who had drawn that agreement?
Mr. Fox. It was drawn in the office of Hughes, Schurman &

Dwight. Next day, at the first meeting of the voting trustees, the
room was arranged like Senator Fletcher sitting at the head of the
table. There was a chair placed at the head ot the table, and Mr.
Dwight, of the firm of Hughes, Schurman & Dwight, when I came
in, ushered me into a seat. I did not realize what he was so kind
about. I could see the chairs there, and could sit down by myself,
and that chair was empty up there, but he sat me down in the middle
of the table.

Then Charlie Stuart came in and he sat him over there [indicat-
ing], and then Mr. Otterson came in, and he put him at the head
of the table. Then he sat down alongside of me and said, " Well, I
guess we are seated right now. I presume the first thing in order is
to elect a chairman of this board. Perhaps Mr. Otterson "

And he addressed himself to Otterson. I said, " Wait a minute.
It is not a question of how these chairs are set as to who is going
to be chairman here. These shares belong to me. These are not
assets belonging to the Fox Film Co., or assets belonging to the
Fox Theaters Corporation. These are the assets of William Fox.
These are my properties. This belongs to my wife and children. If
there is going to be a chairman in this darn thing, I want to act
as that."

And Charlie Stuart said, "Well now, that sounds reasonable to
me." But once Charlie Stuart had agreed to that, of course, Dwight
said, " I guess it is all right, then. Come right over here and sit
down." And we exchanged chairs.

Oh, yes; my friend Mr. Hartfield also came to the meeting. And,
gentlemen, I am not exaggerating now. I tell you the God's gospel
truth, that when I sat down I fell asleep, but when I stood up I fell
down. I just did not have the vitality to be able to keep my eyes
open.

Senator COUZENS. What did they do to you while you were asleep?
Mr. Fox. A month before, realizing that I had to have cash, I said
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to my secretary, " Find out how much can be borrowed on my life
insurance." And he reported to me "Around $490,000."

And it was the morning that I walked into this first meeting room
that the checks of the insurance companies had been- given to me.

Again may I call attention that that was not my money; I
was taking the money that belonged to my wife and children,
because it was for their benefit that I was insured. I was borrowing
this money from them. How in God's world the Telephone Co. or
Mr. Dwight or Mr. Hartfield knew that I had just gotten these
checks I do not know, but suffice to say that before that session was
over that morning, before we went on with any further business,
that $490,000 found itself in the pool to support the Fox stock, strip-
ping me of every dollar that I had in the world.

Senator GORE. Did you mention the fact that you had the checks ?
Mr. Fox. No, sir; I did not. I do not know whether they can

look through my pocket or how they found it out, but I suppose banks
have a way of knowing whether you are borrowing money from life
insurance companies.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall the companies?
Mr. Fox. Well, I can bring you a list of them. There must be

30 of them.
Mr. PECORA. Was the Metropolitan one of them?
Mr. Fox. My life had been insured for I believe it is 6 million

dollars, and therefore insured, I am sure, in every life insurance
company in America. In fact, we had to go to England and to
Canada to get some of them to take on the entire commitment.

Senator GORE. YOU say " entire commitment." Did your creditors
insist on this?

Mr. Fox. No, sir; nobody insisted at all. Hartfield took me into
another room and spent a half hour with me telling me that—I beg
your pardon. One of the first things that they asked for was a state-
ment of my personal assets and liabilities. " Well," I said, " what
has that got to do with this?"

Hartfield took me into another room and for a half hour said,.
" These men are your friends, and when they ask you for a statement
of your personal assets and liabilities I see no reason why you should
not give it to them." I said, " I cannot do that. There is not any
reason for it in this matter at all. My personal assets and liabilities
is not part of this transaction."

Mr. PECORA. At least that is what you thought?
Mr. Fox. That is what I thought; yes.
Well, the committee went along and created the condition whereby

they took over—they didn't take over—whereby they arranged with
a bank or two bants to loan to the company money and to take
more collateral (conferring with Mr. Becker).

Gentlemen, I believe that for a moment I must go back. I have
skipped an episode here that is important in this matter, and it
will be necessary, I think, for you to have it clear, to have that.

(Mr. Fox conferred with Mr, Becker.)
Mr. PECORA. AS rapidly as possible will you narrate the episode

you had in mind?
Mr. Fox. Yes, sir; I will. (After conferring further) Senator

Gore, I wish to apologize to you. I think some time before this date
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I began to realize that someone was trying to take the business
away—not take it away, but trying to buy it—for this occurred

Senator GORE (interposing). You had referred to it as a "con-
spiracy " ?

Mr. Fox. Yes.
Senator GORE. AS if that was in your mind at the time?
Mr. Fox. Yes. Prior to the time that the voting trust was made

or shortly before that there was a lapse of time that Hughes, Shur-
man & Dwight was in this matter—longer than I have just described;
they probably were in it for a week or two longer—and it was dur-
ing that period that one day a man by the name of Will H. Hays
called on me and said, " Now, look here, you are in trouble." Well,
I knew that without him telling it to me. [Laughter.] "And I
would like to be of some service." And I said, c'Yes." " Now ",
he said, " I got a friend. Now, I may not give you his name, but I
got a friend that wants to relieve you of all this trouble. He wants
to buy your voting shares."

Senator GORE. This was after you had pooled them?
Mr. Fox. No; before I pooled them.
Senator GORE. Yes.
Mr. Fox. I said, " Yes." He said, " Will you fix a price on

them?"
And this was after a long drawn-out, 3-hour conversation.

" Now ", I said, " look here. I have always felt that if a man came
along and offered me a hundred million dollars for these two certifi-
cates of stock I would take it, and no less. That is, of course, long
before these companies got into trouble. Now, as you say, I am in
trouble and these companies are in trouble. I will fix a price now."

He said, " Now, look here: My friend said that you must fix a
price. Give me a piece of paper having on it the amount that you
will take, so that there is no change of heart between now and the
time he says yes or no."

Then I described I expected a hundred million, but that in the
face of those difficulties I would take one third of a hundred mil-
lion dollars, or 33 and a fraction million dollars. He said, "All
right, I will now give you the name of my man." I said, " Yes, sir."
He said, " The name is Harley Clarke, of Chicago, a large utility
man." I said, " All right."

Next day Clarke called me up. He said, " Now, you have given
our mutual friend a price, haven't you ? " I said, " Yes." He said,
"What I would like to do is investigate and examine your books
for 24 hours and know what is going on and find out whether that
is all right." I said, " You are at liberty to do so. Go right down
there and look them up." He said, "No; I can't do that." I said,
"Why not? " He said, " I couldn't do it without Halsey, Stuart
and the Telephone Co. consenting for me to go in." I said, " What
have they got to do with the books of the Fox Film Corporation and
the Fox Theatres Corporation? They haven't anything to do with
it. I haven't any argument with them." He said, " I know it; but
I can't afford to get on the outs with them. You better get them to
consent for me to go there." I said, " I won't do anything of the
sort. If they are your friends, you ask them to let you go in and
look at them."
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So he called me up later and said, " I have made an arrangement
whereby I have a 24-hour right to examine your books." And he
evidently made the examination. I don't know whether he did or
not. [After conferring with Mr. Becker:] Yes. The next day he
called me on the wire and said, " That is all right. I am ready to
make a deal with you."

In the meantime, may I say again that the stocks were going down
further and the margin that I thought the Warner Bros', millions
would be sufficient to protect us have now all been used up.

Mr. PECORA. About when did Will Hays appear on the scene?
Mr. Fox. I would have to find that date out of this book, sir,

where I have taken it from my data. I should say that this occurred
somewhere in the middle of November.

Mr. PECORA. Of 1929?
Mr. Fox. Of 1929. Perhaps around Thanksgiving time or some-

where around that. [Laughter.]
Senator GORE. DO you associate it with that ?
Mr. Fox. I told Dwight about this. I said, "We have got good

luck. We are going to be out of this trouble soon." He said, " What
is it ? " I said, " There is a man by the name of Clarke at Chicago
that is going to buy these voting shares. He is going to buy them
for one third of a hundred million dollars, and my troubles are
over." " Well," he said, "seeings is believings."

In the meantime a friend of mine came in.
Senator GORE. YOU had one, did you? [Laughter.]
Mr. Fox. I had one, just one. And he said, " I came to advise

you that on Monday there is going to be a raid on the Loew stock.
The price is going to be pushed down so far that your margin is
insufficient and your stock is overboard. You are going to lose your
660,900 shares—not only the 223,000."

I then sent for Mr. Eogers. I said, " The only place in the world
that I know where we perhaps can get a loan is from a firm from
whom we buy millions and millions and millions of goods per year,
and we can get the same material elsewhere for the same price." I
said, " Now, all our raw film can be bought from the other manu-
facturers; but we buy it from the Eastman Kodak Co., and we have
been buying it for all these years, and I want you to go to Rochester
and see the Eastman Kodak Co. and tell them I would either like to
have them loan me money or I would like to have them buy 140,000
shares of Loew stock at $50 a share "—or " at $45 a share "—I think
the price was; I am not sure of the price now—" with a right on
our part to repurchase it in a period of 12 months. And be sure you
try to get this money, because we have got to have it Monday
morning, because there is going to be trouble if we do not have it."

Rogers left that Friday night for Rochester. I believe he went
with the general sales manager of the Eastman Kodak Co., Mr. Jules
Broulatour, and conferred with them on Saturday and Sunday.

On Saturday Harley Clarke called up, and Mr. Richard Dwight,
of the firm of Hughes, Shurman & Dwight, happened to be in my
apartment at the time, and he said that he was prepared to pay that
price that I had quoted Will Hays, 33% million dollars?. Well, I
said, " When will you pay it?" He said, " I will pay it Monday." I
said, " That won't do. Monday is too late for me. I may not be in
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business by Monday. I understand there is a plan on to destroy this
business between now and Monday." " Well", he says, " you needn't
worry about that. I will have one of the officials of the Chase Bank
come over and give you a commitment today or tomorrow, telling
you that you will have placed to your credit—how much money do
you need ? " I said," Six or six and a half million dollars." " It will
be placed to your credit."

" Oh " 5 1 said, " this all sounds too good to be true." I said, "Just
a moment, now. Mr. Dwight, of Hughes, Shurman & Dwight, is
here. Will you please tell it to him? "

So Mr. Dwight took the telephone and Clarke evidently repeated
what he said to me, that someone on Sunday morning would come to
the Ambassador Hotel where my apartment was, representing the
Chase Bank and supply us with the funds necessary to relieve our
tension of the following day.

Sunday morning arrived. Mr. Dwight and I waited for the rep-
resentative of the Chase Bank, but he did not appear. Instead, the
telephone bell rang and Harley Clarke was on the wire. Said that he
was sorry that he could not arrange that, but he was taking an early
train out of Chicago and will arrive in New York long before bank-
ing hours and will have in my possession this money.

Well now, to me, of course, unless that would happen, or unless
the Eastman Kodak Co. would give us the money we asked for, so
far as I was concerned the world was coining to an end. I had
gone to the end of my rope. There was no other place that I could
turn to. This was the last place.

And on Monday morning I waited anxiously. I counted the
minutes.

Mr. BECKER (in a low voice). They called a meeting of the East-
man board for Monday.

Mr. Fox. I didn't know that. I know that now. I didn't know
it then.

Harley Clarke's train was due to arrive, I believe, at 8:45 if he
took an early train. That gave Clarke plenty of time to walk from
the Grand Central Station to the Ambassador Hotel, 5- or 10-minute
walk, and be there at 9 o'clock.

No Clarke. Called up the New York Central—"Did the train
arrive ?" " Yes." " Well", I said, " he must have missed it. t There
is another one comes in at 9:45. He will be on that sure—just be
able to make it, I think. All he has to do is call up ", he said,
" Anybody can get the money."

9:45—No word from Eochester, or no word from Clarke. My
friend calling me up—" It is all over. I can tell you now when that
bell rings 10 o'clock you are out. The thing has been arranged."

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean the friend that had told you of the raid
that was to be made on Loew's stock?

Mr. Fox. Yes, sir.
9:50—no Clarke—no Eochester. You watch that clock go around

by the minute—9:51—52—53—55—56. The damn telephone bell
started to ring. [Great laughter.]

Every proof that an atheist is wrong; that there is a God in heaven
and that he protects and looks over us and takes care of us. Eogers
on the telephone—" There is deposited to the credit of your account
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$6,400,000 at the Bankers Trust. Thirteen stock brokers all being
called up before 10 o'clock—deliver your stock right over to the
Bankers Trust to be paid in full, all of you."

My friend at 10:30—"What happened? " I said "We got the
dough." He said, " I thought so. Nothing doing down here."

Mr. Chairman, it is beyond your time and I am really tired.
Mr. PECORA. Before we adjourn, did Clarke show up that Monday?
Mr. Fox. Do you want that now? I will give it to you. Yes,

Clarke showed up [turning to Mr. Clarke] at about 10:30; wasn't
it, Harley? [Prolonged laughter.]

Senator GORE. One question: The raid, then, did not occur ?
Mr. Fox. I t did not occur.
Senator GORE. The 6 million averted it?
Mr. Fox. The money was taken. Mr. Clarke appeared later.
I can cut this very short now, and let me conclude with this

episode.
Senator GORE. Yes.
Mr. Fox. Mr. Clarke called. Mr. Eichard Dwight and I were

there to meet him. He made some apology for not being on time.
Senator GORE. YOU accepted that ?
Mr. Fox. I said to Dwight, "Now, don't let's tell him that we

have raised this money. Let him tell his story." Dwight said, " No,
no; that won't be fair. You must tell him that you have raised the
money before he makes an offer." He said, " I t will help your offer."
I argued that it would be better not to tell him, but finally he per-
suaded me to tell him.

Dwight said, "Mr. Clarke, that emergency that was on on Satur-
day that we spoke to you over the telephone is now gone. We have
borrowed this money irom the Eastman Kodak Co. We have lifted
these shares out. That raid is passed now." Clarke said he was
happy to hear it. Mr. Clarke says, " I came here prepared to buy
these shares", and drew from his pocket a memorandum, copy of
which I can produce here. I have it in my folder at home.

Mr. PECORA. Did he explain why he had not appeared before
10 o'clock?

Mr. Fox. I do not think we asked him that, but let me go on
and tell you what the proposal was and see how near jail I was if
I listened to Clarke very long.

Mr. PECORA. GO ahead.
Mr. Fox. It was drawn to pay $33,000,000. I t was a lot of money

in those times.
Mr. PECORA. Still is.
Mr. Fox. But of course there was just a little bit of crookedness

to it—not much, just a teeny-weeny little bit. All I was supposed
to do if I got 33 million from it was to first arrange that the Fox
Theaters Corporation sold to his nominee the 660,900 shares of Loew's
stock for 33 million. And please bear in mind that within 4 months
later Fox Film Corporation paid the Theaters Co. $75,000,000 for
those same 660,900 shares of stock, under a plan that Clarke himself
arranged.

All I had to do was listen to his proposal that way and pass the
resolutions that would be necessary selling him this thing that we
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paid 73 million for, for 33 million, and taking 33 million for myself
for doing it.

And, by the way, of course the 33 million was to be paid on the
installment plan. I probably never would have gotten to the second
payment. I think the first payment provided for 3 or 5 million
dollars, and then over a period of 3 or 4 years I would get the rest.
Of course, Dwight looked at it and said, " That is ridiculous. You
can't do that. You must preserve these 660,900 shares. That won't
go. That can't be done."

Let us call it a day, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Very well. We will adjourn now until half past

10 o'clock in the morning.
(Accordingly, at 4:35 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned until

10:30 a.m. on the following day.)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 167

NOVEMBER 23, 1933

No. NEW YORK, August 1, 1929.

Pay to the order of William Fox one million six hundred and twenty-five
thousand and no/100 ($1,625,000.00).

H. L. CLAKKE.
The Chase National Bank of the City of New York.
Endorsed for deposit:

WILLIAM FOX.

(And bearing certification stamp dated Aug. 2, 1929, and bank-payment stamp
Aug. 3. 1929.)

COMMITTED EXHIBIT NO. 168

NOVEMBER 23, 1933

No. NEW YORK, August 1, 1989.
Pay to the order of William Fox three hundred seventy-five thousand and

no/100 dollars ($375,000.00).
The Chase National Bank of the City of New York.

H. Ii. CLARKE.
Endorsement on back for deposit:

WILLIAM FOX.
(And bearing bank certification stamp dated Aug. 2, 1929, and bank payment

stamp dated Aug. 3,1929.)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 169

NOVEMBER 23, 1933
MAY 24, 1929.

Mr. WILLIAM FOX,
Fow Film Corporation, N&w York City.

DEAR SIR : This will confirm the agreement between you and me as follows:
I agree to cause to be organized a corporation under the laws of the State

of Delaware or such other state as shall be mutually agreeable to me, to be
known as " Grandeur, Inc.", the chief object of which shall be the purchase, sale,
lease and/or license of motion-picture projectors, cameras and/or equipment
or devices to be used in connection with motion-picture projectors. The cor-
poration shall have an authorized capital stock of 100,000 shares of common
stock of no par value. The form of the charter and the details in connection
with the organization of said corporation shall be approved by our respective
counsel.
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I agree to cause a subscription to be made for one half of such capital stock
and you agree to subscribe for the other one half at a cost to each of us
of $250,000 in cash.

I agree to cause International Projector Corporation to enter into a contract
with said new corporation with the terms, provisions, and to be substantially
in the form of the copy annexed hereto, made a part hereof, and marked
" Exhibit A."

You agree to cause Fox Theatres Corporation to enter into a contract with
said new corporation with the terms, provisions, and to be substantially in the
form of the copy annexed hereto, made a part hereof, and marked " Exhibit B."

If the foregoing meets with your understanding and you indicate your accept-
ance in the space below, this will constitute a contract between us.

Yours very truly,
(Signed) H. L. CLARKE.

Accepted.
(Signed) WILLIAM FOX.

EXHIBIT A

This agreement, made this day of May 1929 by and between Grandeur,
Inc., a Delaware corporation, first party hereto, hereinafter generally referred
to as "Grandeur", and International Projector Corporation, a Delaware cor-
poration, second party thereto, hereinafter generally referred to as "Inter-
national ", witnesseth:

Whereas International has for more than 7 years last past experimented
with and has now developed a special motion-picture projector, without lamp
and lamphouse, adapted for use in connection with so-called " Grandeur " films
(films wider than the regular 35 mm) ; and

Whereas Grandeur is desirous of securing the exclusive right of handling
and selling all such projectors manufactured by International adapted for use
in connection with Grandeur films, and International is willing to grant such
exclusive right, upon the terms and conditions hereinafter set forth:

Now, therefore, in consideration of the premises and of the mutual covenants
herein contained, it is agreed by and between the parties hereto as follows:

1. International agrees that Grandeur shall have the exclusive distribution
and sale for all such projectors manufactured by International adapted to the
use of Grandeur films, and further agrees that during the period of this agree-
ment it will not manufacture for, or sell, lease, or otherwise dispose of to any
other person, film, or corporation, any such projectors.

2. International agrees to manufacture and sell to Grandeur and Grandeur
agrees to purchase from International all such projectors desired by Grandeur
during the life of this agreement for sale to Fox Film Corporation and/or their
subsidiary or affiliated companies or others upon the terms and conditions
hereinafter set forth.

3. For the first twelve (12) of such projectors Grandeur shall pay Interna-
tional the sum of six thousand dollars ($6,000) for each of such projectors.
For each projector in excess of the said twelve (12) projectors hereinabove
mentioned Grandeur shall pay International four thousand dollars ($4,000) for
each projector.

Deliveries shall commence on or before, or as soon after February 1, 1930, as
practicable.

4. This agreement shall remain in effect until June 1, 1939.
In witness whereof the parties hereto have caused this agreement to be

signed by their respective proper officers on the day and date first above written.
GRANDEUR, INC.,

By , President.
Attest:

, Secretary.
INTERNATIONAL PROJECTOR CORPORATION,

, President.
Attest:

- , Secretary.
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EXHIBIT B

This agreement, made in triplicate in the city of New York, State of New
York, this 24th day of May 1929, by and between Grandeur, Inc., a Delaware
corporation (hereinafter called "Grandeur") , licensor, and Fox Theatres Cor-
poration, a New York corporation (hereinafter called " F o x " ) , licensee.

Witnesseth: That, for and in consideration of the covenants, stipulations, and
representations herein set forth, the respective parties hereto agree as follows:

1. (a) Grandeur hereby grants to Fox a nonexclusive, nonassignable license
to use in the theatres owned, controlled, and/or operated by Fox, Fox Film
Corporation, and their respective subsidiary and/or affiliated companies (sub-
ject to all the terms, conditions, limitations, and agreements herein contained)
special motion-picture projectors, without lamp or lamphouse, adapted for use
in connection with so-called "Grandeur " films (films wider than the regular
35 M.M.) in the quanitities and at the times hereafter in this agreement pro-
vided and to employ and make use of (to the extent necessarily involved in
such use of said projectors) any and all United States patents and applications
for United States patents, relating to said projectors or to such use thereof,
which are now owned or controlled, or which may during the term of this
agreement be owned or controlled by International Projector Corporation, or
in respect of which International Projector Corporation has or may hereafter
during the term of this agreement have the right to grant such licenses,
Grandeur being the licensee of International Projector Corporation, with the
right to assign such use of such patents.

(6) Grandeur agrees to install in such theaters of Fox, Fox Film Corpora-
tion and/or their subsidiary or affiliated companies that Fox may from time to
time designate, twelve (12) such special motion-picture projectors, for which
Fox shall pay Grandeur on installation thereof the sum of Six Thousand Dol-
lars ($6,000).

Grandeur agrees to supply to Fox, and Fox agrees to accept or cause to be
accepted from Grandeur under the terms provided in this agreement, during
the period commencing approximately February 1, 1930, but in any event as
soon as projectors shall be ready for delivery, and ending 10 years thereafter,
all motion-picture projectors using films wider than the regular 35 mm that
may be required or desired by Fox, Fox Film Corporation and/or their sub-
sidiary or affiliated companies during such period, it being the agreement of
the parties hereto that Fox shall, during such period, use exclusively such
projectors as are manufactured by International Projector Corporation. Where
hereinafter referred to, Fox shall include not only Fox theaters but also Fox
Film Corporation and/or their subsidiary or affiliated companies.

Grandeur agrees that Fox shall have the first call on any such projectors
that Grandeur is able to supply, and Grandeur agrees that so long as any
orders for such projectors from Fox are unfilled that no orders for such pro-
jectors from others than Fox will be accepted on the condition that such orders
shall be accepted subject to prior deliveries for Fox as herein provided.

2. Fox agrees that it will use and employ the projectors only in theatres
owned, controlled, or operated by Fox and that it will at all times during the
period of this license keep and maintain the projectors in good condition.

3. Grandeur agrees to make periodical inspection and minor adjustments in
the projectors after they shall have been installed. Grandeur may from time
to time install such spare and renewal parts as may, in its opinion, be necessary
to the satisfactory operation and maintenance of the projectors.

4. For each such projector in excess of the twelve (12) projectors mentioned
in paragraph 1 (&) hereof, Fox agrees to pay to Grandeur in New York Ex-
change an installation charge of four thousand dollars ($4,000) for each such
projector, payable upon the shipment of each such projector and the further
payments as hereinafter provided. In the event that the established installa-
tion charge made by Grandeur for such projectors is less than four thousand
dollars ($4,000) at any time during the life of this contract, Fox shall be
given the benefit of any such decreased charge from the effective date thereof.

5. In addition to any other payments required to be made by Fox hereunder,
Fox agrees to pay to Grandeur throughout the term of the license hereby
granted, a monthly payment of $175 in advance. Such payments shall con-
tinue for one hundred and twenty (120) months for each projector. Such
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monthly payment to be made by Fox to Grandeur, however, shall never be in
excess of the amount in effect as the established monthly payment at the time
when such monthly payment is due. The first six machines furnished, how-
ever, shall be free from such monthly payment.

6. Fox agrees to pay the cost of transporting the projectors from the place
of shipment to the theater and to accept delivery thereof from the common
carrier and make payment directly to the common carrier of the charges
thereon. Fox will also arrange for any necessary loading, trucking, and
unloading to put the projectors down inside the theater, and will directly
defray the cost thereof.

7. Fox agrees to comply with all local laws and ordinance relating to the
use and operation of the projectors, and with any Fire Insurance Underwriters'
requirements.

8. Title to and ownership of any and all projectors at any time furnished
hereunder shall remain in Grandeur.

9. Fox shall bear and discharge promptly any and all personal property
taxes which may be charged or levied in connection with the projectors.

10. Fox will permit Grandeur, through its designated agents, engineers, and
mechanics, to have access to the theaters of Fox at all reasonable hours for
the purpose of installing and from time to time for the purpose of examining,
inspecting, and servicing the projectors, and will grant to Grandeur full oppor-
tunity to make such adjustments therein and repairs thereto as, in the opinion
of Grandeur, are necessary or desirable.

11. This agreement and the license hereby granted and/or to be granted
shall at the option of Grandeur terminate and come to an end upon the hap-
pening of any of the following events, hereby designated to be events of
default, to wit:

(a) Upon failure or refusal of Fox for any reason to pay any of the sums
herein agreed to be paid by Fox, within thirty (30) days after such sum is
or may become due.

(&) Upon a breach by Fox of any of the covenants herein contained relative
to the use or maintenance of the projectors continued for more than thirty
(30) days after notice thereof by registered mail from Grandeur.

In the event of a default in any of the provisions of this agreement at any
time during the first two (2) years of the term of this license, the entire
balance of monthly payments for the first five (5) years shall be due and
payable forthwith at the option of Grandeur and whether or not it terminates
this license or removes the projectors as hereinafter provided. The license
hereby granted and all obligations imposed upon Grandeur by virtue of this
agreement shall be suspended during the continuance of any event or default.

12. Upon termination of or expiration of this license by lapse of time or
otherwise Fox will surrender up and deliver possession of the projectors to
Grandeur in good order and condition, reasonable wear and tear and ob-
solescense due to proper use thereof only excepted, and Grandeur may repossess
the projectors and may, for the purpose of reducing the same to possession,
enter the theaters of Fox or any other premises where said projectors may
be and without any legal proceedings whatever, possess and remove said
projectors, and Fox will cooperate in such removal. If this license shall be
terminated by default, Grandeur shall thereupon have the right without
notice to take immediate possession of said projectors and for that purpose
may pursue the same wherever they may be found, and may take and seize
the same to its own proper use forever, free from any rights of Fox under
this agreement. Fox convenants that in any such event no claim will be
made for damage on account of such removal or otherwise, and Fox further
agrees that it will hold and save harmless Grandeur from and against any and
all claims for damages by any parties whatsoever on account of such
removal.

13. In the event of the partial or total destruction of a projector during the
term of this license by fire or any other cause, without fault or neglect on the
part of Fox, provided Fox shall not be in default under this agreement, and
provided Fox shall continue to operate the theater or after any necessary
repairs to the theater shall resume its operation, Grandeur will at its own
expense repair the projector, or if in the sole judgment of Grandeur such
destruction is so extensive as to render repair impracticable, Grandeur will at
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its own expense install in the theater a projector as nearly similar as possible
to the one destroyed.

14. Grandeur agrees that, subject to the provisions hereof, it will, at its own
expense, defend any and all actions and suits which may during the term
hereof be brought against Fox for infringement of patents by reason of the use
by Fox of any projectors furnished by Grandeur hereunder, and will pay or
satisfy all judgments and decrees for profits, damages, and/or costs which may
be finally awarded against Fox by a court of last resort in any such action or
suit on account of any such infringement; provided that Fox shall give Grandeur
prompt notice of such action or suit, full information, and all reasonable coopera-
tion in connection therewith, and full opportunity to defend the same; and pro-
vided further, that this agreement shall not extend to any infringement or
claim of infringement arising from the use of any projector in combination
with any sound apparatus or in combination with anything not furnished by
Grandeur, and that the liability of Grandeur under this agreement shall in no
case exceed the total amount paid hereunder by Fox to Grandeur.

15. This agreement shall not be assigned by Fox without the written consent
of Grandeur. It shall, however, subject to such restriction upon assignment
by Fox, be binding upon the parties and their respective successors, assigns,
and legal representatives, and shall be interpreted according to the laws of the
State of New York.

18. These licenses to be granted hereunder in respect to each projector shall
be for a term of 10 years from the day upon which the installation of each
respective projector shall have been completed and the projector made avail-
able to Fox for use, the last term to expire five (5) years from the date of
installation in 1939 of the last projector provided for in paragraph 1 of this
agreement.

17. The parties hereto expressly stipulate that this agreement as herein set
forth contains the entire understanding of the respective parties with reference
to the subject matter hereof, and that there is no other understanding, agree-
ment or representation, express or implied, in any way limiting, extending, de-
fining or otherwise relating to the provisions hereof or any of the matters to
which the present agreement relates. No waiver by either party, whether ex-
press or implied, of any of the provisions of this agreement shall be construed
as constituting a waiver of any other provision or provisions of this agreement
or as estopping either party from its right to enforce any provision or all pro-
visions hereof.

In witness whereof the parties hereto have caused these presents to be exe-
cuted by their duly authorized officers in their behalf the day and year first
above written.

GKANDEUR, ING.,
•oy ————• •

Fox THEATRES CORPORATION,
By .

MAY 24, 1929.
Mr. WILLIAM FOX,

New York City.
DEAR SIR: With reference to agreement entered into between us, today,

concerning the wide film situation, this will confirm our understanding that
after Grandeur, Inc., has been duly organized and its business affairs in
operation, out of the first profits earned and before any dividends shall have
been paid, you shall be reimbursed in the sum of One Million ($1,000,000)
Dollars, and I shall be reimbursed in the sum of Five Hundred Thousand
($500,000) Dollars for expenditures, labor, overhead, and services for research
work in the development of the wide film art.

Grandeur, Inc., shall cause to be created and delivered to each of us a note
or other form of acknowledgment or indebtedness suitable to our respective
counsel, evidencing the foregoing arrangements.

Yours very truly,
(Signed) H. L. CLARKE.

I hereby approve the foregoing and acknowledge it as our understanding.
(Signed) WILLIAM FOX.
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MAY 25, 1929.
Mr. WILLIAM FOX,

Fox FUm Corporation, New York City.
DEAR MR. FOX : This will confirm the understanding between you and me as

follows:
I am now negotiating for the purchase of the Mitchell Camera Co. This

purchase shall be for the benefit of a corporation to be organized by us, one
half of the stock of which is to be owned by each of us. This corporation shall
be either independently operated by us or shall be a wholly owned subsidiary
of Grandeur, Inc., as shall be mutually agreed upon between our respective
counsel.

It is understood that this corporation shall from time to time acquire addi-
tional devices, patents, inventions, or businesses to be used in connection with,
or relating to, the objects for which the corporation is to be formed, which
shall be primarily the manufacture, sale, distribution, leasing, licensing, and
generally dealing in cameras. Any such devices, inventions, patents, or busi-
nesses that the undersigned may at any time acquire will be immediately
assigned to the new corporation. In the event that you shall acquire any
devices, inventions, patents, or businesses relating to the objects for which the
corporation is to be formed, you shall likewise immediately assign the same to
the said corporation.

In the organization and formation of the said corporation, suitable pro-
visions shall be made, by contract or otherwise, that the policy of sales, distri-
bution, leasing, licensing, or dealing in or with any of the devices, apparatus,
cameras, or otherwise, embracing the art of photographic negative stock on
film commonly known as "Grandeur" film, to wit: film in excess in width
of 35 mm, shall be under your direct supervision, management, and control
exclusively, without impairment or interference by anybody, and you shall
designate the agency or nominee that shall carry on such exclusive sale,
leasing, licensing, or other dealing in such wide-film devices as aforesaid.

Your very truly,
H. L. CLARKE.

Approved and agreed to as our understanding.
(Signed) WILLIAM FOX.
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